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(57) ABSTRACT 

In an example embodiment, an electrodeless plasma lamp is, 
provided which comprises a dielectric body having an effec 
tive dielectric constant greater than two. The dielectric body 
may have a surface with a first region coated with an electri 
cally conductive material and a second region that is not 
coated with the electrically conductive material. A bulb is 
located proximate to the second region of the dielectric body 
and having an outer Surface area and the second region may 
have an uncoated Surface area that is less than about sixty 
percent (60%) of the outer surface area of the bulb. A power 
source is coupled to the dielectric body to provide radio 
frequency power to the dielectric body at a frequency that 
resonates at a fundamental mode in the dielectric body. The 
bulb contains a fill that forms a plasma when the radio fre 
quency power is provided from the dielectric body through 
the second region. 

41 Claims, 34 Drawing Sheets 
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PLASMA LAMP WITH SMALL POWER 
COUPLING SURFACE 

CROSS-REFERENCE 

This application claims benefit of priority to U.S. Provi 
sional Application Ser. No. 60/730,785 filedon Oct. 27, 2005, 
U.S. Provisional Application Ser. No. 60/730,654 filed on 
Oct. 27, 2005, U.S. Provisional Application Ser. No. 60/730, 
720 filed on Oct. 27, 2005, U.S. Provisional Application Ser. 
No. 60/730,950 filed on Oct. 27, 2005, U.S. Provisional 
Application Ser. No. 60/730,953 filed on Oct. 27, 2005 and 
U.S. Provisional Application Ser. No. 60/730,786 filed on 
Oct. 27, 2005, the entire contents of which are herein incor 
porated by reference. 

BACKGROUND 

I. Field 
The field of the present invention relates to devices and 

methods for generating light, and more particularly to elec 
trodeless plasma lamps. 

II. Background 
Electrodeless plasma lamps may be used to provide point 

like, bright, white light sources. Because electrodes are not 
used, they may have longer useful lifetimes than other lamps. 
Some plasma lamps direct microwave energy into an air 
cavity, with the air cavity enclosing a bulb containing a mix 
ture of Substances that can ignite, form a plasma, and emit 
light. However, for many applications, light Sources that are 
brighter, Smaller, less expensive, more reliable, and have 
longer useful lifetimes are desired. 

Plasma lamps have been proposed that use a dielectric 
waveguide body to reduce the size of the lamp. See, for 
example, U.S. Pat. No. 6,737,809 B2 and U.S. Pat. No. 6,922, 
021. An example lamp of this type may use a solid dielectric 
waveguide body in the shape of a rectangular prism or cylin 
der such as shown in FIGS. 1A and 1B, respectively. An 
amplifier circuit (AC1, AC2) may be used to provide power to 
the waveguide body (WB1, WB2) to excite a plasma in a bulb 
(PB1, PB2) positioned within a lamp chamber (LC1, LC2) in 
the waveguide body (WB1, WB2). 

It may be desirable to reduce the operating frequency for 
certain applications, so as to reduce the cost of the associated 
lamp electronics. Because of the wide availability and rela 
tively low cost of parts, operation in the 900 MHz band 
commonly used for consumer electronics is particularly 
desirable. Another band of interest is around 2 GHz, which in 
recent years has been widely utilized for state-of-the-art con 
Sumer electronics. 
One way of reducing frequency is to use materials with a 

high dielectric constant. However, many such materials Suffer 
from both low thermal conductivity and poor resistance to 
heat-induced stress, making them poorly Suited for a plasma 
lamp waveguide body. Moreover, some high dielectric con 
stant materials Suffer large changes in dielectric constant over 
the operational temperature range of a plasma lamp. 
What is desired are improved plasma lamp configurations, 

and methods therefor, which can operate at the low end of the 
microwave frequency range without incurring the size pen 
alty caused by lowering frequency, and which facilitate 
adjustment of resonant mode frequencies within a selected 
band. What is also desired are improved plasma lamp con 
figurations, and methods therefor, which allow for a reduced 
size to be used for operation at a desired frequency. What is 
also desired are improved bulb and lamp configurations and 
methods for providing high brightness. What is also desired 
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2 
are improved configurations and methods for ignition, power 
control and thermal management. 

SUMMARY 

In an example embodiment, an electrodeless plasma lamp 
is provided which comprises a dielectric body having an 
effective dielectric constant greater than two. The dielectric 
body may have a surface with a first region coated with an 
electrically conductive material and a second region that is 
not coated with the electrically conductive material. A bulb is 
located proximate to the second region of the dielectric body 
and having an outer Surface area and the second region may 
have an uncoated Surface area that is less than about sixty 
percent (60%) of the outer surface area of the bulb. A power 
source is coupled to the dielectric body to provide radio 
frequency power to the dielectric body at a frequency that 
resonates at a fundamental mode in the dielectric body and the 
bulb containing a fill that forms a plasma when the radio 
frequency power is provided from the dielectric body through 
the second region. 

In a further example embodiment, an electrodeless plasma 
lamp is provided which comprises a dielectric body having an 
effective dielectric constant greater than two. The dielectric 
body may have a surface with a first region and a second 
region and an electrically conductive material forming an 
electromagnetic boundary condition proximate to the first 
region, wherein the electromagnetic boundary condition 
formed by the electrically conductive material does not 
extend to the second region; the second region having a Sur 
face area that is less than about 150 mm. A bulb is provided 
proximate to the second region of the dielectric body and a 
power source is coupled to the dielectric body to provide 
radio frequency power to the dielectric body at a frequency 
that forms a standing wave in the dielectric body. The fre 
quency may be in the range of about 50 MHz to 3 GHz. The 
bulb contains a fill that forms a plasma when the radio fre 
quency power is provided from the dielectric body through 
the second region. 

In accordance with a further example embodiment, an elec 
trodeless plasma lamp is provided which comprises a solid 
dielectric body having a surface with a first region and a 
second region and an electrically conductive material form 
ing an electromagnetic boundary condition proximate to the 
first region. The electromagnetic boundary condition formed 
by the electrically conductive material does not extend to the 
second region. A bulb is provided proximate to the second 
region of the dielectric body and has an outer Surface area, the 
second region having a surface area that is less than about 
sixty percent (60%) of the outer surface area of the bulb. A 
power source is coupled to the dielectric body to provide 
radio frequency power to the dielectric body at a frequency 
that forms a standing wave in the dielectric body, wherein the 
frequency is in the range of about 50 MHz to 3 GHz. The bulb 
contains a fill that forms a plasma when the radio frequency 
power is provided from the dielectric body through the sec 
ond region. 

INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE 

All publications and patent applications mentioned in this 
specification are herein incorporated by reference to the same 
extent as if each individual publication or patent application 
was specifically and individually indicated to be incorporated 
by reference. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

The novel features of the invention are set forth with par 
ticularity in the appended claims. A better understanding of 
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the features and advantages of example embodiments will be 
obtained by reference to the following detailed description 
and the accompanying drawings in which: 

FIG. 1A schematically depicts a plasma lamp according to 
the prior art, including a rectangular prism-shaped waveguide 5 
body of dielectric material. 

FIG. 1B schematically depicts a plasma lamp according to 
the prior art, including a cylindrical-shaped waveguide body 
of dielectric material. 

FIG. 2 is a perspective sectional view of a cylindrical 10 
dielectric waveguide body according to a first example 
embodiment of the invention, including an opening separated 
from a bottom recess by a layer of dielectric material. 

FIG. 3 is a perspective sectional view of a rectangular 
prism-shaped dielectric waveguide body according to a sec 
ond example embodiment, including an opening separated 
from a bottom recess by a layer of dielectric material. 

FIG. 4A is a cross-sectional view of the FIG. 2 waveguide 
body with a bulb in the opening, taken along line 4A-4A of 20 
FIG 2. 

FIG. 4B is a cross-sectional view of the FIG. 3 waveguide 
body with a bulb in the opening, taken along line 4B-4B of 
FIG. 3. 

FIG. 4C Schematically depicts a plasma lamp according to 25 
the first or second example embodiment wherein the dielec 
tric waveguide body is connected to an amplifier, and an 
external microprocessor controls the amplifier and a phase 
shifter. 

FIGS. 4D, 4E, 4F, 4G, 4H. 4I, 4J and 4K show example 30 
bulb configurations that may be used in connection with 
example embodiments. 

FIG. 5 is a perspective sectional view of a cylindrical 
dielectric waveguide body according to a third example 
embodiment, including a cylindrical opening in communica- 35 
tion with a bottom recess. 

FIG. 6 is a perspective sectional view of a rectangular 
prism-shaped dielectric waveguide body according to a 
fourth example embodiment, including a cylindrical opening 
in communication with a bottom recess. 

FIG. 7A is a cross-sectional view of the FIG. 5 waveguide 
body with a bulb in the opening, taken along line 7A-7A of 
FIG.S. 

FIG. 7B is a cross-sectional view of the FIG. 6 waveguide 
body with a bulb in the opening, taken along line 7B-7B of 45 
FIG. 6. 
FIG.7C schematically depicts a plasma lamp according to 

the third or fourth example embodiment wherein the dielec 
tric waveguide body is connected to an amplifier, and an 
external microprocessor controls the amplifier and a phase 
shifter. 

FIG. 8 is a perspective sectional view of a cylindrical 
dielectric waveguide body according to a fifth example 
embodiment, including a top recess, a bottom recess, and a 
cylindrical opening in communication with the top and bot 
tOm receSSes. 

FIG. 9 is a perspective sectional view of a rectangular 
prism-shaped dielectric waveguide body according to a sixth 
example embodiment, including atop recess, a bottom recess, 
and a cylindrical opening in communication with the top and 
bottom recesses. 

FIG. 10A is a cross-sectional view of the FIG.8 waveguide 
body with a bulb in the opening, taken along line 10A-10A of 
FIG 8. 

FIG. 10B is a cross-sectional view of the FIG.9 waveguide 65 
body with a bulb in the opening, taken along line 10B-10B of 
FIG. 9. 
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FIG. 10C schematically depicts a plasma lamp according 

to the fifth or sixth example embodiment wherein the dielec 
tric waveguide body is connected to an amplifier, and an 
external microprocessor controls the amplifier and a phase 
shifter. 

FIG. 11 shows dimensional parameters of the FIG. 4A, 4B, 
7A or 7B cross-sections used in finite element model (FEM) 
simulations of the electric field intensity in the FIG. 2, 3, 5 or 
6 waveguide body. 

FIG. 12A shows the FEM-simulated electric field intensity 
in the FIG. 5 waveguide body designed for operation at 900 
MHz and resonating at the body's fundamental mode fre 
quency. 
FIG.12B shows the FEM-simulated electric field intensity 

in the FIG. 5 waveguide body designed for operation at 2.15 
GHz and resonating at the body's fundamental mode fre 
quency. 

FIG. 13A shows the sensitivity of the fundamental mode 
frequency of the FIG. 5 waveguide body, designed for opera 
tion at 900 MHz, to dimensional parametergo (see FIG. 11) 
for fixed body thickness and cylinder diameter, and fixed 
recess diameter and opening diameter. 

FIG. 13B shows the sensitivity of the fundamental mode 
frequency of the FIG. 5 waveguide body, designed for opera 
tion at 2.15 GHZ, to dimensional parametergo for fixed body 
thickness and cylinder diameter, and fixed recess diameter 
and opening diameter. 

FIG. 14A shows the diameter of a cross section of a cylin 
drical waveguidebody according to an example embodiment. 

FIG. 14B shows the diagonal of a cross section of a rect 
angular waveguide body according to an example embodi 
ment. 
FIG. 14C shows the maximum distance between two 

points in a cylindrical waveguide body according to an 
example embodiment. 

FIG. 14D shows the maximum distance between two 
points in a rectangular waveguide body according to an 
example embodiment. 

FIG. 15A is a graph showing the ratio of diameter over 
wavelength as a function of frequency for shaped waveguides 
according to example embodiments and for a cylindrical 
waveguide. 

FIG. 15B is a graph showing the ratio of diagonal over 
wavelength as a function of frequency for shaped waveguides 
according to example embodiments and for a rectangular 
waveguide. 

FIG. 16A compares, as a function of body diameter, the 
fundamental mode frequency of the FIG. 5 waveguide body 
with that of a cylindrical FIG. 1B waveguide body, when both 
are designed for operation at 2 GHz. 
FIG.16B plots the FIG.16A data as the ratio of the FIG. 1B 

body diameter to the FIG. 5 body diameter, as a function of 
fundamental mode frequency. 

FIG. 17A compares, as a function of body volume, the 
fundamental mode frequency of the FIG. 5 waveguide body 
with that of a cylindrical FIG. 1B waveguide body, when both 
are designed for operation at 2 GHz. 
FIG.17B plots the FIG.17A data as the ratio of the FIG. 1B 

body volume to the FIG. 5 body volume, as a function of 
fundamental mode frequency. 

FIG. 18A compares, as a function of body diagonal, the 
fundamental mode frequency of the FIG. 6 waveguide body 
with that of a rectangular prism FIG. 1A waveguide body, 
when both are designed for operation at 2 GHz. 

FIG. 18B plots the FIG. 18A data as the ratio of the FIG. 1A 
body diagonal to the FIG. 6 body diagonal, as a function of 
fundamental mode frequency. 
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FIG. 19A compares, as a function of body volume, the 
fundamental mode frequency of the FIG. 6 waveguide body 
with that of a rectangular FIG. 1A waveguide body, when 
both are designed for operation at 2 GHz. 

FIG. 19B plots the FIG. 19A data as theratio of the FIG. 1A 
body volume to the FIG. 6 body volume, as a function of 
fundamental mode frequency. 

FIG. 20A compares, as a function of body diameter, the 
fundamental mode frequency of the FIG. 5 waveguide body 
with that of a cylindrical FIG. 1B waveguidebody, when both 
are designed for operation at 1 GHz. 
FIG.20B plots the FIG. 20A data as the ratio of the FIG. 1B 

body diameter to the FIG. 5 body diameter, as a function of 
fundamental mode frequency. 

FIG. 21A compares, as a function of body volume, the 
fundamental mode frequency of the FIG. 5 waveguide body 
with that of a cylindrical FIG. 1B waveguidebody, when both 
are designed for operation at 1 GHz. 
FIG.21B plots the FIG.21A data as the ratio of the FIG. 1B 

body volume to the FIG. 5 body volume, as a function of 
fundamental mode frequency. 

FIG. 22A compares, as a function of body diagonal, the 
fundamental mode frequency of the FIG. 6 waveguide body 
with that of a rectangular prism FIG. 1A waveguide body, 
when both are designed for operation at 1 GHz. 

FIG.22B plots the FIG.22A data as theratio of the FIG. 1A 
body diagonal to the FIG. 6 body diagonal, as a function of 
fundamental mode frequency. 

FIG. 23A compares, as a function of body volume, the 
fundamental mode frequency of the FIG. 6 waveguide body 
with that of a rectangular FIG. 1A waveguide body, when 
both are designed for operation at 1 GHz. 

FIG. 23B plots the FIG.23A data as theratio of the FIG. 1A 
body volume to the FIG. 6 body volume, as a function of 
fundamental mode frequency. 

FIG. 24 is a cross-sectional view of a cylindrical or rect 
angular prism-shaped waveguidebody according to a seventh 
example embodiment, including a bulb within an opening 
within a sleeve of high thermal conductivity material within a 
dielectric waveguide body. 

FIG. 25 is a cross-sectional view of a cylindrical or rect 
angular prism-shaped waveguide body according to an eighth 
example embodiment, including a bulb within an opening 
within a sleeve of high thermal conductivity material within a 
dielectric waveguide body having a bottom recess. 

FIG. 26 is a cross-sectional view of a lamp with a 
waveguide body according to a ninth example embodiment. 

FIG. 27A is a side view of a lamp according to an example 
embodiment with a connector to a drive probe and a connec 
torto a feedback probe according to an example embodiment. 

FIG. 27B is a chart illustrating coupling between a port for 
a drive probe and a port for a feedback probe for the lamp of 
FIG. 27A as a function of frequency during periods of lamp 
operation from ignition to steady state. 

FIG. 27C is a flow chart of a method for operating a lamp 
according to an example embodiment. 

FIG. 27D is a flow chart of a method for brightness adjust 
ment according to an example embodiment. 

FIG. 28 is a cross-sectional view of a lamp with a 
waveguide body according to a tenth example embodiment. 

FIG. 29 is a cross-sectional view of a lamp with a 
waveguide body according to an example eleventh embodi 
ment. 

FIGS. 30A and 30B are perspective views of a back plate 
and heat sinkassembly according to an example embodiment. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION 

While the present invention is open to various modifica 
tions and alternative constructions, the example embodi 
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6 
ments shown in the drawings will be described herein in 
detail. It is to be understood, however, there is no intention to 
limit the invention to the particular forms disclosed. On the 
contrary, it is intended that the invention cover all modifica 
tions, equivalences and alternative constructions falling 
within the spirit and scope of the invention as expressed in the 
appended claims. 

FIG. 2 is a perspective sectional view of a cylindrical 
waveguide body 40 according to a first example. Body 40 
includes dielectric material having a dielectric constant 
greater than about 2. For example, alumina, a ceramic having 
a dielectric constant of about 9, may be used. In some 
example embodiments, the dielectric material may have a 
dielectric constant in the range of from 2 to 10 or any range 
Subsumed therein, or a dielectric constant in the range from 2 
to 20 or any range Subsumed therein, or a dielectric constant 
in the range from 2 to 100 or any range Subsumed therein, or 
an even higher dielectric constant. In some example embodi 
ments, the body 40 may include more than one such dielectric 
material resulting in an effective dielectric constant for the 
body 40 within any of the ranges described above. Body 40 
has a cylindrical outer Surface 40S, a planar upper Surface 
40U from which depends downwardly an opening 42 for 
receiving a bulb, determined by a circumferential surface 42S 
and a planar bottom surface 42B, and a planar lower Surface 
40L from which depends upwardly a recess 44 determined by 
a circumferential Surface 44S and a planar top Surface 44T. A 
layer 46 of dielectric material separates chamber bottom sur 
face 42B from recess top surface 44T. Surfaces 42S and 44S 
are cylindrical; however, other symmetric shapes, such as 
square or rectangular prisms, and asymmetric shapes may be 
used. The axis of symmetry of body 40 coincides with that of 
opening 42 and recess 44; however, body configurations with 
offset axes also are feasible. Surfaces 40S, 40U and 40L may 
be coated with an electrically conductive coating, as may 
surfaces 42S and 42B of opening 42 and surfaces 44S and 44T 
of recess 44. In example embodiments, the coating may be 
metallic electroplating. In other example embodiments, the 
coating may be silver paint or other metallic paint. The paint 
may be brushed or sprayed onto the waveguide body 40 and 
may be fired or cured at high temperature. First and second 
openings 48A, 48B extend from surface 40L into body 40, on 
opposite sides of recess 44. As shown in FIG. 4A, a cross 
sectional view of body 40 taken along line 4A-4A of FIG. 2, 
a plasma bulb 50, positioned within opening 42. The plasma 
bulb 50 may have an outer surface 50S whose contour 
matches that of surface 42S and be separated from surface 
42S by a layer 49 of heat-sintered alumina powder or adhe 
sive. Layer 49 may be used to optimize thermal conductivity 
between the bulb surface 50S and the waveguide body 40. 
Alternatively, surfaces 42S and 50S are separated by an air 
gap. First and second probes 52, 54 are positioned, respec 
tively, within openings 48A, 48B. In some example embodi 
ments having a body Such as body 40, at least one additional 
probe may be positioned in the body 40. 

FIG. 3 is a perspective sectional view of a rectangular 
prism-shaped waveguide body 60 according to a second 
example embodiment. Body 60 includes dielectric material 
having a dielectric constant greater than about 2, for example, 
alumina. In some example embodiments, the dielectric mate 
rial may have a dielectric constant in the range of from 2 to 10 
or any range Subsumed therein, or a dielectric constant in the 
range from 2 to 20 or any range Subsumed therein, or a 
dielectric constant in the range from 2 to 100 or any range 
Subsumed therein, or an even higher dielectric constant. In 
some example embodiments, the body 60 may include more 
than one Such dielectric material resulting in an effective 
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dielectric constant for the body within any of the ranges 
described above. Body 60 has opposed planar first and second 
outer surfaces 60A, 60B (not shown), respectively, orthogo 
nal to opposed planar third and fourth outer surfaces 60C. 
60D. Body 60 further has a planar upper surface 60U from 
which depends downwardly an opening 62 for receiving a 
bulb, determined by a circumferential surface 62S and a pla 
nar bottom surface 62B, and a planar lower surface 60L from 
which depends upwardly a recess 64 determined by a circum 
ferential surface 64S and a planar top surface 64T. A layer 66 
of dielectric material separates chamber bottom surface 62B 
from recess top surface 64T. Surfaces 62S and 64S are cylin 
drical; however, other symmetric shapes, such as Square or 
rectangular prisms, and asymmetric shapes may be used. The 
axis of symmetry of body 60 coincides with that of opening 
62 and recess 64; however, body configurations with offset 
axes also are feasible. Surfaces 60A, 60B, 60C, 60D and/or 
60U and 60L may be coated with an electrically conductive 
coating, such as silver paint or other metallic coating as 
described above, as may surfaces 62S and 62B of opening 62 
and surfaces 64S and 64T of recess 64. As shown in FIG. 4B, 
a cross-sectional view of body 60 taken along line 4B-4B of 
FIG. 3, a plasma bulb 70, may be positioned within opening 
62. The plasma bulb 70 may have an outer surface 70S whose 
contour matches that of surface 62S and be separated from the 
surface 62S by a layer 69 of heat-sintered alumina powder or 
adhesive. The layer 69 may be used to optimize thermal 
conductivity between the bulb surface 70S and the waveguide 
body 60. Alternatively, surfaces 62S and 70S are may be 
separated by an air-gap. First and second probes 72, 74 are 
may be positioned, respectively, within openings 68A, 68E3 
extending from surface 60L into body 60, on oppositesides of 
recess 64. In some example embodiments having a body Such 
as body 60, at least one additional probe may be positioned in 
the body 60. 
As depicted schematically in FIG. 4C, a plasma lamp PL1, 

PL2 according to the first or second example embodiment, 
respectively, includes an amplifier AM1 whose output is con 
nected to the first (drive) probe and whose input is connected 
to the second (feedback) probe through an active phase 
shifter PS1 which modifies the phase of the signal from the 
second probe. An example implementation utilizes a PS214 
315 voltage-controlled phase-shifter available commercially 
from Skyworks Solutions Inc. of Woburn, Mass. The ampli 
fier AM1 and phase-shifter PS1 may be controlled by a micro 
processor MP1 or other controller which coordinates the 
lamp startup and shutdown sequences and optimizes the loop 
phase during startup. In example embodiments, the amplifier 
AM1 may generate power at a frequency in the range of about 
50 MHz (0.05 GHz) to about 30 GHz. 

FIGS. 4D, 4E, 4F, 4G, 4H. 4I, 4J and 4K show example 
bulb configurations that may be used in connection with 
example embodiments. FIG. 4D shows a side cross section of 
a cylindrical bulb 400 having planar top 402 and bottom 404 
surfaces. FIG. 4E shows a top view of a cross section through 
the middle of bulb 400. In this example, the cross section is 
circular, although rectangular or irregular shaped cross sec 
tions may be used in some example embodiments (e.g., hour 
glass shaped bulbs). FIG. 4F shows a side cross section of an 
oval bulb 406 having curved top 408 and bottom 410 surfaces. 
FIG. 4G shows a top view of a circular cross section through 
the middle of bulb 406. FIG. 4H shows a side cross section of 
a cylindrical bulb 412 having hemisphere shaped top 414 and 
bottom 416 surfaces. FIG. 4I shows a top view of a circular 
cross section through the middle of bulb 412. FIG. 4J shows 
a side cross section of a spherical bulb 418. FIG. 4K shows a 
top view of a cross section through the middle of spherical 
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bulb 418. These shapes are examples only and other shapes 
may be used as well such as parabolically contoured bulbs or 
irregularly shaped bulbs (e.g., hourglass shaped bulbs). 

Each of the above example bulbs has a length L between 
the inside walls of the bulb and an outer length OL. Each of 
the bulbs also has a width W between the inside walls of the 
bulb and an outer width OW. In bulbs with circular cross 
sections, the width Wis equal to the inner diameter of the bulb 
and the outer width OW is equal to the outer diameter of the 
bulb. In a spherical bulb as show in FIGS. 4J and 4K, the 
length and width are both equal to the diameter. For irregular 
shaped bulbs, the inner width may be determined by using the 
largest interior width in the region where power is predomi 
nantly coupled into the bulb and the inner length may be 
determined using the greatest length between distal ends of 
the bulb. 

In example embodiments, the bulb may be in any of the 
above shapes or other shapes and have, for example, an outer 
width OW in a range between 2 and 30 mm or any range 
subsumed therein, an inner width W in a range between 1 and 
25 mm or any range Subsumed therein, a wall thickness in a 
range between 0.5 and 4 mm or any range Subsumed therein, 
an inner length L between 4 and 20 mm or any range Sub 
sumed therein. In example embodiments, the bulb volume 
may be between 10.47 mm and 750 mm or any range sub 
Sumed therein. The above dimensions are examples only and 
bulbs with other dimensions may also be used in example 
embodiments. In a particular example, the bulb may have a 
shape as shown in FIGS. 4H and 4I with an inner width of 3 
mm, an inner length of 9 mm and a volume of about 56.52 
mm. This example bulb may have an outer height of 14 mm, 
an outer width of 6 mm and have the inner volume that is 
closer to the top by 1 mm than the bottom (e.g., the thickness 
of the wall at the lower hemisphere is about 3 mm thick and 
the thickness of the wall at the top is about 2 mm thick). In 
another example, the bulb may have a shape as shown in 
FIGS. 4H and 4I with an inner width of 2 mm, an inner length 
of 4 mm and a volume of about 10.47 mm. 
Example bulbs in any of the above configurations may 

comprise an envelope of transmissive material Such as quartz, 
sapphire or other solid dielectric. Example bulbs may also be 
formed by a combination of materials forming an envelope. 
For example, a reflective body of ceramic may have an open 
ing covered by a transmissive window of quartz, Sapphire or 
transmissive material. Some bulbs may also be formed in part 
by surfaces of the waveguide body and/or other surfaces of a 
lamp body. For example, a lamp chamber may be formed in 
the waveguide body and covered by a transmissive window of 
quartz, Sapphire or transmissive material. 

FIG. 5 is a perspective sectional view of a cylindrical 
waveguide body 80 according to a third example embodi 
ment. Body 80 includes dielectric material having a dielectric 
constant greater than about 2, for example, alumina. In some 
embodiments, the dielectric material may have a dielectric 
constant in the range of from 2 to 10 or any range Subsumed 
therein, or a dielectric constant in the range from 2 to 20 or 
any range subsumed therein, or a dielectric constant in the 
range from 2 to 100 or any range Subsumed therein, or an even 
higher dielectric constant. In some example embodiments, 
the body 80 may include more than one such dielectric mate 
rial resulting in an effective dielectric constant for the body 80 
within any of the ranges described above. Body 80 has a 
cylindrical outer surface 80S, a planarupper surface 80U, and 
a planar lower surface 80L from which depends upwardly a 
recess 82 determined by a circumferential surface 82S and a 
planar top surface 82T. An opening 84, determined by a 
circumferential surface 84S and effectively forming a lamp 
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chamber, extends between surfaces 80U and 82T so that the 
opening 84 is in communication with recess 82. Surfaces 82S 
and 84S are cylindrical; however, other symmetric shapes, 
Such as Square or rectangular prisms, and asymmetric shapes 
may be used. The axis of symmetry of body 80 coincides with 
that of recess 82 and opening 84; however, body configura 
tions with offset axes also are feasible. Surfaces 80S, 80U and 
80L may be coated with an electrically conductive coating, 
Such as silver paint or other metallic coating as described 
above, as may surface 84S of opening 84 and surfaces 82S 
and 82T of recess 82. First and second openings 86A, 86B 
extend from surface 80L into body 80, on opposite sides of 
recess 82. As shown in FIG. 7A, a cross-sectional view of 
body 80 taken along line 7A-7A of FIG. 5, a plasma bulb 90 
(see FIG. 7A) may be closely received within opening 84. The 
plasma bulb 90 may have an outer surface 90S whose contour 
matches that of surface 84S and is separated from surface 84S 
by a layer 88 of heat-sintered alumina powder or adhesive. 
Layer 88 may be used to optimize thermal conductivity 
between the bulb surface 90S and the waveguide body 80. 
Alternatively, surfaces 84S and 90S may be separated by an 
air-gap. Bulb 90 has upper and lower ends 90U, 90L, respec 
tively, which extend, respectively, above body upper surface 
80U and below recess top surface 82T, into recess 82. Thus, in 
this example embodiment the bulb 90 ends are not enclosed 
by body 80 and are exposed to the external environment, 
permitting efficient radiation of thermal energy from the 
plasma whose peak temperature can range from 3000 to 
10,000° C. 
As can be inferred from the example electric field intensity 

distributions shown in FIGS. 12A and 12B, the bulb ends 
90U,90L would be exposed only to regions of reduced elec 
tric field intensity, resulting in longer bulb lifetime due to 
reduced plasma impingement on them. In other example 
embodiments the bulb 90 may be positioned completely 
within the opening 84. First and second probes 92.94 may be 
positioned, respectively, within openings 86A, 86B. In some 
example embodiments having a body such as body 80, at least 
one additional probe may be positioned in the body. 

FIG. 6 is a perspective sectional view of a rectangular 
prism-shaped waveguide body 100 according to a fourth 
example embodiment. Body 100 includes dielectric material 
having a dielectric constant greater than about 2, for example, 
alumina. In some embodiments, the dielectric material may 
have a dielectric constant in the range of from 2 to 10 or any 
range subsumed therein, or a dielectric constant in the range 
from 2 to 20 or any range Subsumed therein, or a dielectric 
constant in the range from 2 to 100 or any range Subsumed 
therein, or an even higher dielectric constant. In some 
example embodiments, the body 100 may include more than 
one such dielectric material resulting in an effective dielectric 
constant for the body 100 within any of the ranges described 
above. Body 100 has opposed planar first and second outer 
surfaces 100A, 100B (not shown), respectively, orthogonal to 
opposed, planar third and fourth outer surfaces 100C, 100D. 
Body 100 further has a planar upper surface 100U, and a 
planar lower surface 100L from which depends upwardly a 
recess 102 determined by a circumferential surface 102S and 
a planar top surface 102T. An opening 104, determined by a 
circumferential surface 104S and effectively forming a lamp 
chamber, extends between surfaces 100U and 102T so that 
the opening 104 is in communication with recess 102. Sur 
faces 102S and 104S are cylindrical; however, other symmet 
ric shapes, such as square or rectangular prisms, and asym 
metric shapes may be used. The axis of symmetry of body 100 
coincides with that of recess 102 and opening 104, but body 
configurations with offset axes also are feasible. Surfaces 
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100A, 100B, 100C, 100D and/or 100U and 100L may be 
coated with an electrically conductive coating, Such as silver 
paint or other metallic coating as described above, as may 
surface 104S of opening 104 and surfaces 102S and 102T of 
recess 102. First and second openings 106A, 106B extend 
from surface 100L into body 100, on opposite sides of recess 
102. As shown in FIG. 7B, a cross-sectional view of body 100 
taken along line 7B-7B of FIG. 6, a plasma bulb 110 may be 
positioned within opening 104. The plasma bulb 110 may 
have an outer surface 110S whose contour matches that of 
surface 104S is separated from surface 104S by a layer 108 of 
heat-sintered alumina powder or adhesive. Layer 108 may be 
used to optimize thermal conductivity between the bulb sur 
face 110S and the waveguide body 100. Alternatively, sur 
faces 104S and 110S are may be separated by an air-gap. Bulb 
110 has upper and lower ends 110U, 110L which extend, 
respectively, above body upper surface 100U and below 
recess top surface 102T. Thus, in this example embodiment 
the bulb ends are exposed to the external environment and to 
regions of reduced electric field intensity. In some example 
embodiments, the recess 102 may also be filled with alumina 
powder (which may be heatsintered) or other ceramic or solid 
dielectric. The material filling the recess 102 may provide a 
reflective surface around the lower end of the bulb 110. In 
these example embodiments, the material filling the recess 
102 may be separated from the waveguide body 100 by the 
electrically conductive coating on the Surface of the 
waveguide so the lower end of the bulb 110 is still in a region 
of reduced electric field intensity relative to the portion of the 
bulb surrounded by the waveguide body 100. In other 
example embodiments the bulb 110 may be positioned com 
pletely within the opening 104. First and second probes 112, 
114 are positioned, respectively, within openings 106A, 
106B. In some example embodiments having a body such as 
body 100, at least one additional probe may be positioned in 
the body. 
As depicted schematically in FIG.7C, a plasma lamp PL3, 

PL4 according to the third or fourth example embodiment, 
respectively, may include an amplifier AM2 whose output is 
connected to the first (drive) probe and whose input is con 
nected to the second (feedback) probe through an active 
phase-shifter PS2 which modifies the phase of the signal from 
the second probe. The amplifier AM2 and phase-shifter PS2 
may be controlled by a microprocessor MP2 or other control 
ler which coordinates the lamp startup and shutdown 
sequences and optimizes the loop phase during startup. In 
example embodiments, the amplifier AM2 may generate 
power at a frequency in the range of about 50 MHz to about 30 
GHZ or any range Subsumed therein. 

FIG. 8 is a perspective sectional view of a cylindrical 
waveguide body 120 according to a fifth example embodi 
ment. Body 120 includes dielectric material having a dielec 
tric constant greater than about 2, for example, alumina. In 
Some example embodiments, the dielectric material may have 
a dielectric constant in the range of from 2 to 10 or any range 
Subsumed therein, or a dielectric constant in the range from 2 
to 20 or any range Subsumed therein, or a dielectric constant 
in the range from 2 to 100 or any range Subsumed therein, or 
an even higher dielectric constant. In some example embodi 
ments, the body 120 may include more than one such dielec 
tric material resulting in an effective dielectric constant for 
the body 120 within any of the ranges described above. Body 
120 has a cylindrical outer surface 120S, and a planar upper 
surface 120U from which depends downwardly an upper 
recess 122 determined by a circumferential surface 122S and 
a planar bottom surface 122B. Body 120 further has a planar 
lower surface 120L from which depends upwardly a lower 
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recess 124 determined by a circumferential surface 124S and 
a planar top surface 124T. An opening 126, determined by a 
circumferential surface 126S and effectively forming a lamp 
chamber, extends between surfaces 122B and 124T so that the 
opening 126 is in communication with recesses 122 and 124. 
Surfaces 122S, 124S and 126S are cylindrical; however, other 
symmetric shapes such as Square or rectangular prisms, and 
asymmetric shapes may be used. The axis of symmetry of 
body 120 coincides with that of upper recess 122, opening 
126 and lower recess 124; however, body configurations with 
offset axes also are feasible. Surfaces 120S, 120U and 120L 
may be coated with an electrically conductive coating, Such as 
silver paint or other metallic coating as described above, as 
may surfaces 122S and 122B of upper recess 122, surface 
126S of opening 126, and surfaces 124S and 124T of lower 
recess 124. First and second openings 128A, 128B extend 
from surface 120L into body 120, on opposite sides of lower 
recess 124. As shown in FIG. 10A, a cross-sectional view of 
body 120 taken along line 10A-10A of FIG. 8, a plasma bulb 
130 may be closely received within the opening 126. The 
plasma bulb 130 is shown to have an outer surface 130S 
whose contour matches that of surface 126S and is separated 
from surface 126S by a layer 132 of heat-sintered alumina 
powder or adhesive. Layer 132 may be used to optimize 
thermal conductivity between the bulb surface 130S and the 
waveguide body 120. Alternatively, surfaces 126S and 130S 
are may be separated by an air-gap. Bulb 130 has upper and 
lower ends 130U, 130L, respectively, which extend, respec 
tively, above bottom surface 122B of upper recess 122 and 
below top surface 124T of lower recess 124. Because the bulb 
ends 130U, 130L protrude, respectively, into upper and lower 
recesses 122, 124, they are not exposed to the highest tem 
peratures generated by the plasma. As evident from FIG.10A, 
because the waveguide body 120 is not proximate to the bulb 
ends 130U, 130L, they are exposed only to regions of reduced 
field intensity. In some example embodiments, the lower 
recess 124 may also be filled with alumina powder (which 
may be heat sintered) or other ceramic or solid dielectric. The 
material filling the lower recess 124 may provide a reflective 
surface around the lower end of the bulb 130. In these 
example embodiments, the material filling the lower recess 
124 may be separated from the waveguide body 120 by the 
electrically conductive coating on the Surface of the 
waveguide so the lower end 130L of the bulb 130 is still in a 
region of reduced electric field intensity relative to the portion 
of the bulb 130 surrounded by the waveguide body 120. In 
other example embodiments the bulb ends 130U, 13.0L do not 
protrude from the opening 126. As shown in FIG. 10A, first 
and second probes 134, 136 are positioned, respectively, 
within the openings 128A, 128B. In some example embodi 
ments having a body such as body 120, at least one additional 
probe may be positioned in the body 120. 

FIG. 9 is a perspective sectional view of a rectangular 
prism-shaped waveguide body 140 according to a sixth 
example embodiment. Body 140 includes dielectric material 
having a dielectric constant greater than about 2, for example, 
alumina. In some example embodiments, the dielectric mate 
rial may have a dielectric constant in the range of from 2 to 10 
or any range Subsumed therein, or a dielectric constant in the 
range from 2 to 20 or any range Subsumed therein, or a 
dielectric constant in the range from 2 to 100 or any range 
Subsumed therein, or an even higher dielectric constant. In 
Some example embodiments, the body may include more than 
one such dielectric material resulting in an effective dielectric 
constant for the body within any of the ranges described 
above. Body 140 has opposed planar first and second outer 
surfaces 140A, 140B (not shown), respectively, orthogonal to 
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12 
opposed, planar third and fourth outer surfaces 140C, 140D. 
Body 140 has a planar upper surface 140U from which 
depends downwardly an upper recess 142 determined by a 
circumferential surface 142S and a planar bottom surface 
142B. Body 140 further has a planar lower surface 140L from 
which depends upwardly a lower recess 144 determined by a 
circumferential surface 144S and a planar top surface 144T. 
An opening 146, determined by a circumferential Surface 
146S and effectively forming a lamp chamber, extends 
between surfaces 142B and 144T so that the opening 146 is in 
communication with recesses 142 and 144. Surfaces 142S, 
146S and 144S are cylindrical; however, other symmetric 
shapes such as Square or rectangular prisms, and asymmetric 
shapes may be used. The axis of symmetry of body 140 
coincides with that of upper recess 142, opening 146 and 
lower recess 144, but body configurations with offset axes 
also are feasible. Surfaces 140A, 140B, 140C, 140D and/or 
140U and 140L may be coated with an electrically conductive 
coating, such as silver paint or other metallic coating as 
described above, as may surfaces 142S and 142B of upper 
recess 142, surface 146S of opening 146, and surfaces 144S 
and 144T of lower recess 144. First and second openings 
148A, 148B extend from surface 140L into body 140, on 
opposite sides of lower recess 144. As shown in FIG. 10B, a 
cross-sectional view of body 140 taken along line 10B-10B of 
FIG.9, a plasma bulb 150 may be positioned within opening 
146. The plasma bulb 150 may have an outer surface 150S 
whose contour matches that of surface 146S and is separated 
from the surface 146Sby a layer 152 of heat-sintered alumina 
powder or adhesive. Layer 152 may be used to optimize 
thermal conductivity between the bulb surface 150S and the 
waveguide body 140. Alternatively, surfaces 146S and 150S 
may be separated by an air-gap. Bulb 150 has upper and lower 
ends 150U, 150L which extend, respectively, above bottom 
surface 142B of upper recess 142 and below top surface 144T 
of lower recess 144. Thus, in this example embodiment the 
bulb ends 150U, 150L are not exposed to the highest tem 
peratures generated by the plasma or to regions of intensified 
electric field. As described above, the lower recess 144 may 
also be filled in some example embodiments while maintain 
ing electrical separation from the waveguide body 140. As 
shown in FIG. 10B, first and second probes 152, 154 are 
positioned, respectively, within openings 148A, 148B. In 
Some example embodiments having a body Such as body 140, 
at least one additional probe may be positioned in the body 
140. 
As depicted schematically in FIG. 10C, a plasma lamp 

PL5, PL6 according to the fifth or sixth example embodiment, 
respectively, includes an amplifier AM3 whose output is con 
nected to the first (drive) probe and whose input is connected 
to the second (feedback) probe through an active phase 
shifter PS3 which modifies the phase of the signal from the 
second probe. The amplifier AM3 and phase-shifter PS3 may 
be controlled by a microprocessor MP3 or other controller 
which coordinates the lamp startup and shutdown sequences 
and optimizes the loop phase during startup. In example 
embodiments, the amplifier AM3 may generate power at a 
frequency in the range of about 50 MHz to about 30 GHz or 
any range Subsumed therein. 

In example embodiments, the bulb 130, 150 may have any 
of the configurations and dimensions described above in con 
nection with FIGS. 4D-K with each bulb end protruding from 
the opening or at least one of the bulb ends protruding from 
the opening. In example embodiments, the bulb 130, 150 may 
extend beyond the surfaces of the waveguide body by an 
amount between 10 percent and 100% of the bulb inner length 
or any range Subsumed therein. In example embodiments, the 
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protrusions are equal in length and in a range between 1 and 
10 mm or any range subsumed therein. In these examples, the 
length of the protrusion is the distance from the center of the 
bulb where it intersects the plane of the outer surface of the 
waveguide body to the inner surface of the distal end of the 
bulb that protrudes from the waveguide body. In other 
example embodiments, the bulb ends do not protrude from 
the opening or each end may protrude by a different amount 
or only one end of the bulb may protrude from the waveguide 
body. In example embodiments where the opening does not 
extend all the way through to the recess, the bulb may pro 
trude just from the top surface of the waveguide body. The 
above dimensions are examples only and it will be appreci 
ated that other dimensions and bulb configurations may be 
used in other example embodiments. In a particular example, 
the thickness of the waveguide adjacent to the bulb is 3 mm. 
the bulb has an inner length of 9 mm and extends beyond the 
top surface of the waveguide body by about 3.5 mm internal. 
The other end of the bulb extends below the bottom surface of 
the waveguide body (into the recess) by about 2.5 mm inter 
nal. This example bulb may have an outer height of 14 mm, an 
outer width of 6 mm and an inner volume that is closer to the 
top by 1 mm than the bottom (e.g., the thickness of the wall at 
the lower hemisphere may be about 3 mm thick and the 
thickness of the wall at the top may be about 2 mm thick). In 
this example, both ends of the bulb protrude by about 5.5 mm 
of the outer length. In another example, the thickness of the 
waveguide adjacent to the bulb is 2 mm, the bulb has an inner 
length of 4 mm and extends beyond the top and bottom 
surface of the waveguide body by about 1 mm on each end. 

FIG. 11 shows dimensional parameters used in finite ele 
ment model (FEM) simulations of the electric field distribu 
tion in the waveguide body 40, 60, 80, 100 of FIG. 2, 3, 5 or 
6 respectively. For cylindrical waveguidebody 40, H (which 
is shown to be equal to H) is its height and D its diameter; ho 
and h are the diameters of cylindrical recess 44 and cylindri 
cal opening 42, respectively; go is the thickness of dielectric 
material between upper surface 40U and recess top 44T; and 
g is the thickness of dielectric material between chamber 
bottom 42B and recess top 44T. Forrectangular prism-shaped 
body 60, H (which is shown to be equal to H) is its height 
and D the length of the diagonal of its horizontal cross 
section; ho and h are the lengths of the diameters or diagonals 
of cylindrical or square recess 64 and cylindrical or square 
opening 62, respectively; go is the thickness of dielectric 
material between upper surface 60U and recess top 64T. and 
g is the thickness of dielectric material between chamber 
bottom 62B and recess top 64T. For cylindrical body 80 and 
rectangular prism-shaped body 100, g–0 as the openings 84. 
104 extend to the recesses 82, 102. In example embodiments, 
the height H may differ from the H. The thickness, go is 
shown to be less than the first height, H1 and the second 
height, H2. 

Finite element modeling simulations were performed of 
the electric field intensity distribution in the waveguide bod 
ies 40, 60, 80, 100, varying the FIG. 11 dimensional param 
eters and using software tools such as HFSSTM, available 
from Ansoft, Inc. of Pittsburgh, Pa., and FEMLABTM, avail 
able from COMSOL, Inc. of Burlington, Mass. FEM simu 
lation of the electromagnetic field in a dielectric body entails 
first specifying: (a) the geometric dimensions, dielectric 
properties, and conducting Surfaces of the body; (b) the probe 
locations and applied excitation fields; and (c) the boundary 
conditions at the body and free-space conditions. Mesh-size 
parameters controlling the simulation are then adjusted to 
achieve consistent results. We have found that excellent cor 
relation between predicted and observed resonant frequen 
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14 
cies can be obtained with an FEM model that ignores the 
electrical properties of the plasma and thus with the bulb 
region modeled as empty space. We also found that higher 
electric field intensities occur in bodies 80 and 100 than in 
bodies 40 and 60. Specifically, the intensity increases as the 
layer of dielectric material separating the opening from the 
recess decreases. FIG. 12A shows the FEM-simulated elec 
tric field intensity distribution in cylindrical waveguide body 
80, resonating at the body's fundamental mode frequency, for 
the combination of FIG. 11 dimensional parameters found to 
provide the highest electric field intensity at 900 MHz: 
D=41.2 mm; H=17.8 mm; ho/D–0.33; h-6.15 mm; g.o.3 
mm, and g/go-0. The electric field intensity is rotationally 
symmetric about a vertical axis. The length and number den 
sity of the electric field vectors denote relative intensity. FIG. 
12B shows the FEM-simulated electric field intensity distri 
bution in waveguide body 80, resonating at the body's fun 
damental mode frequency, for the combination of FIG. 11 
dimensional parameters found to provide the highest electric 
field intensity at 2.15 GHz: D=29.4 mm; H=7.62 mm: 
h/D=0.28; h-6.15 mm; g.o.3 mm; and g/go-0. The above 
dimensions are examples only. For example, in other example 
embodiments dimensions for these parameters in the follow 
ing ranges (or any ranges Subsumed therein) may be used: D 
(10 to 60 mm); H (3 to 30 mm); ho/D (0.10 to 0.50); h (3 to 
10 mm); go (1 to 10 mm); and g/go (0 to 3.0). Other example 
embodiments may use different dimensions. 
As shown in FIGS. 12A and 12B, the example waveguide 

body 80 may have three regions, a first region 80A, a second 
region 80B and a third region 80C. The second region 80B 
above recess 82 is thinner and has a smaller volume than the 
first and third regions 80A and 80C. The first and third regions 
80A, 80C may be contiguous and form a peripheral region 
surrounding the second region 80B (which may be a thin 
region in the middle of the waveguide body 80) as can be seen 
in FIGS. 5, 6, 8 and 9. In this example, the height, H., of the 
first and third regions 80A, 80C is greater than the thickness, 
go of the second region 80B (see FIG. 11). For example, the 
height, H, may be more than twice the thickness, go. Drive 
probe 92 is shown positioned in the first region 80A. An 
opening 84 (see FIGS. 5 and 7A) may beformed in the second 
region 80B and a bulb 90 may be positioned in the opening 84. 
A feedback probe 94 may be positioned in region 80C (see 
FIGS.5 and 7A) on the opposite side from the drive probe 92. 
Opening 84, bulb 90 and feedback probe 94 are omitted in 
FIGS. 12A and 12B for clarity. At both frequencies the effect 
of the recess 82 is to intensify the electric field in the second 
region 80B where the plasma bulb 90 is located. Power is 
provided by the drive probe 92 in the first region 80A, which 
is larger and has a lower electric field intensity. The electric 
field becomes more concentrated in the narrow second region 
80B adjacent to the location of the bulb 90. Electric field 
intensity is greater than in a Solid dielectric constant cylinder 
of the same dimensions, resulting in a lower fundamental 
mode frequency. 

FIG. 13A shows example dependence of the fundamental 
mode frequency (in MHz) of an alumina waveguide body 80 
to the dimensional parameter go (in mm), for the following 
example fixed body dimensions: D-41.15 mm; H=17.78 mm; 
ho13.36 mm; and h-6.15 mm. The frequency is seen to 
decrease approximately linearly with decreasing go and thus 
with increasing depth of recess 82. So for a given body con 
figuration, the choice of go can be used to tune the resonant 
frequency. For a solid cylindrical waveguide body the funda 
mental mode and its resonant frequency are largely indepen 
dent of cylinder height, because the dominant boundary con 
dition is determined by the cylindrical surface. The 



US 8,022,607 B2 
15 

fundamental and higher mode frequencies depend most 
directly on cylinder diameter, or, for a rectangular prism 
shaped body, on the cross-section diagonal. However, 
waveguide bodies such as the example bodies 40, 60, 80, 100, 
120 and 140 introduce additional boundary conditions affect 
ing the resonant frequency. 

FIG. 13B shows example dependence of the fundamental 
mode frequency of an alumina waveguide body 80 to dimen 
sional parameter go for the following example fixed body 
dimensions: D=29.36 mm; H=7.62 mm; ho8.13 mm; and 
h=6.15 mm. Again, the fundamental mode frequency 
decreases approximately linearly with decreasing go. These 
results demonstrate that waveguide bodies according to 
example embodiments, even when made of material having a 
dielectric constant less than 10 (such as alumina), can have 
volumes smaller than 6 cm and 23 cm, respectively, in 
plasma lamps operating at 2.15 GHZ and 900 MHz. It is also 
believed that waveguide bodies in example embodiments can 
have volumes less than 3 cm and 11.5 cm, respectively, in 
plasma lamps operating at 2.15 GHz and 900 MHz when 
made of a material having a dielectric constant less than 20. 

For Solid cylindrical and rectangular prism bodies, the 
fundamental mode and its resonant frequency are largely 
independent of body height (corresponding to H in FIG. 11). 
The most significant boundary conditions are the side 
Surface(s); therefore, the resonant frequencies depend most 
directly on cylinder diameter and prism diagonal. Cut-outs 
Such as a lower recess or upper and lower recesses introduce 
additional boundary conditions which affect the resonant fre 
quency; as already noted, go appears to be a significant dimen 
sional parameter. 
As described above, example embodiments may use a 

shaped waveguide body to allow operation at a lower fre 
quency (or at the same frequency with a body of Smaller 
Volume) than a solid cylindrical or rectangular waveguide 
body having the same dielectric constant. The waveguide 
body may have a region containing a bulb that is relatively 
thin (e.g., the region having a height go in FIG. 11), and other 
regions that are thicker (e.g., the region having a height H in 
FIG. 11). The thicker regions may be peripheral to the thin 
region and form a recess (e.g., recess 44 or 64 in FIG. 2 or 3) 
on one side of the thin region. In some example embodiments, 
the thicker regions may extend beyond the thin region in more 
than one direction and form a recessed region on both sides of 
the thin region (e.g., recesses 142 and 144 in FIG. 10B). 
Probes may be positioned in the thicker regions while the bulb 
is positioned in the thin region. As shown in FIGS. 12A and 
12B, the electric field is intensified in the thin region adjacent 
to the bulb which allows operation at a lower frequency than 
a solid cylindrical or rectangular waveguide body having the 
same Volume and same dielectric constant. 

For example, simulations demonstrate that in example 
embodiments a shaped waveguide body with a dielectric con 
stant less than 10 and a height of about 7.5 mm may operate 
in the fundamental mode at a frequency of 2.3 GHz or less and 
have a volume less than 3.5 cm. In contrast, a solid cylindri 
cal or rectangular waveguide body with a dielectric constant 
less than 10 and operating in the fundamental mode at a 
frequency of 2.3 GHz or less would be expected to have a 
volume of at least 6 cm. 

Simulations also demonstrate that example embodiments 
with a shaped waveguide body with a dielectric constant less 
than 10 and a height of about 18 mm may operate in the 
fundamental mode at a frequency of 1 GHz or less and have a 
volume less than 20 cm. In contrast, a solid cylindrical or 
rectangular waveguide body with a dielectric constant less 
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than 10 and operating in the fundamental mode at a frequency 
of 1 GHz or less would be expected to have a volume of at 
least 30 cm. 

Generally, the resonant frequency of solid rectangular and 
cylindrical waveguides of the type shown in FIGS. 1A and 
1B, respectively, scale inversely to the square root of the 
dielectric constant of the waveguide body. Generally, for a 
constant height, the resonant frequency scales inversely as a 
function of diameter or diagonal, when the diameter or diago 
nal is larger than about four times the height. Thus, the vol 
ume of a solid rectangular or cylindrical waveguide body of 
the type shown in FIGS. 1A and 1B is expected to scale in 
inverse proportion to the dielectric constant when the height 
is held constant. That is, to maintain the same resonant fre 
quency as the dielectric constant doubles, the Volume must be 
approximately halved. 
Example embodiments using a shaped waveguide are 

believed to be capable of resonating in a fundamental mode 
for a given frequency (e.g., 2.15 GHz or 900 MHz) at a 
volume smaller than the volume required for a solid cylindri 
cal or rectangular waveguide of the same dielectric constant 
to resonate in the fundamental mode at the same frequency. In 
Some example embodiments, the Volume of the shaped 
waveguide may have a Volume that is less than the Volume of 
the corresponding solid or cylindrical waveguide body by 
10%, 20%, 30% or more. 
FIGS. 15A through 23B compare the fundamental mode 

frequencies of the example waveguidebodies 80 and 100 with 
Solid rectangular-prism and cylindrical bodies of the type 
shown in FIGS. 1A and 1B, designed for operation at 1 GHz 
and 2 GHZ, as a function of body diagonal (or diameter) and 
volume. The waveguide bodies may also be compared based 
on the maximum distances between any two points in the 
waveguide body. 

FIG. 14A shows a cross section 1402A of the shaped 
waveguide body 80 of FIG. 5. The cross section is taken at a 
position orthogonal to height, H, and passes through the 
recess 82. The diameter is shown at 1404A. In this example, 
this is also the maximum distance between any two points in 
the cross section. A similar cross section may be taken 
through a cylindrical waveguide body of the type shown in 
FIG. 1B. The diameter for each cross section of a cylindrical 
body of this type is the same. For comparison of waveguide 
bodies having other shapes, the cross section may be taken at 
particular positions within the waveguide body. For example, 
a cross section may be taken at a position orthogonal to the 
end of the drive probe or orthogonal to the bottom or middle 
of the bulb. In some examples, a central axis may be defined 
through the bulb (in the same direction as the central axis of 
the light that is radiated out of the bulb and away from the 
waveguide body). The cross section may be taken orthogonal 
to the central axis through the bulb. In particular, the cross 
section with the largest diameter (or, more generally, the cross 
section having the largest distance between any two points) 
that is orthogonal to the central axis of the bulb may be 
selected for comparison purposes. 

FIG. 14B shows a cross section 1402B of the shaped 
waveguide body 100 of FIG. 6. The cross section is taken at a 
position orthogonal to height, H, and passes through the 
recess 102. The diagonal is shown at 1404B. In this example, 
this is also the maximum distance between any two points in 
the cross section. A similar cross section may be taken 
through a rectangular waveguide body of the type shown in 
FIG. 1A. The diagonal for each cross section in a rectangular 
prism of this type is the same. For comparison of waveguide 
bodies having other shapes, the cross section may be taken at 
particular positions within the waveguide body. For example, 
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a cross section may be taken at a position orthogonal to the 
end of the drive probe or orthogonal to the bottom or middle 
of the bulb. In some examples, a central axis may be defined 
through the bulb (in the same direction as the central axis of 
the light that is radiated out of the bulb and away from the 
waveguide body). The cross section may be taken orthogonal 
to the central axis through the bulb. In particular, the cross 
section with the largest diagonal (or, more generally, the cross 
section having the largest distance between any two points) 
that is orthogonal to the central axis of the bulb may be 
selected for comparison purposes. 

FIG. 14C shows a three dimensional representation of the 
outer boundaries of the shaped waveguide body 80 of FIG. 5. 
The distance from the bottom right edge of the cylinder to the 
top opposite edge is shown at 1450A in FIG. 14C. In this 
example, this is also the maximum distance between any two 
points in the three-dimensional waveguide body. For com 
parison of waveguide bodies having other shapes, the maxi 
mum distance between any two points in the waveguide body 
may be selected. 

FIG. 14D shows a three dimensional representation of the 
outer boundaries of the shaped waveguidebody 100 of FIG. 6. 
The distance from the bottom left corner right edge of the 
prism to the opposite top right corner is shown at 1450B in 
FIG. 14D. In this example, this is also the maximum distance 
between any two points in the three-dimensional waveguide 
body. For comparison of waveguide bodies having other 
shapes, the maximum distance between any two points in the 
waveguide body may be selected. 
One way of comparing waveguide bodies is to look at the 

ratio of the diameter or diagonal of a cross section over the 
wavelength. More generally, the maximum distance between 
two points in a cross section may be used. This is a useful way 
of representing the size of a cross section required for a 
particular frequency. The wavelength is equal to the speed of 
light divided by the product of the fundamental frequency and 
square root of the dielectric constant: C/(five,). If more than 
one dielectric material is used in the waveguide body, the 
effective dielectric constant can be used. 

FIG. 15A is a graph showing the ratio of diameter over 
wavelength as a function of frequency for shaped waveguides 
according to example embodiments and for a cylindrical 
waveguide. In this graph, a dielectric constant of 10 was used. 
The curve shown at 1502 shows the ratio of diameter over 
wavelength for a cylindrical waveguide of the type shown in 
FIG. 1B with a height of 12.5 mm. The curve at 1504 shows 
the theoretical ideal for an infinite pill-like cylinder and “per 
fect magnetic conductor” boundary approximation. This 
curve has a diameter/wavelength ratio of about 0.7655. The 
curve at 1506 shows the ratio of diameter over wavelength for 
a shaped waveguidebody 80 that is designed for operation at 
2 GHz. In this example, the height, H, is 7.5 mm, the diameter 
of the recess has is 10mm and go is 3 mm. As can be seen from 
the graph, the ratio of diameter to wavelength is less than 
0.7655 at frequencies over 1 GHz and is less than 0.7 for 
frequencies from 1.5 to 2.3 GHz. The curve at 1508 shows the 
ratio of diameter over wavelength for a shaped waveguide 
body 80 that is designed for operation at 900 MHz. In this 
example, the height, H, is 18 mm, the diameter of the recess 
is 10 mm and go is 3 mm. As can be seen from the graph, the 
ratio of diameter to wavelength is less than 0.7655 at frequen 
cies between 600 MHZ and 1.2 GHz. The ratio is less than 0.5 
from 800 MHZ to 1.2 GHZ, and less than 0.4 from 1 GHZ to 1.2 
GHZ. 

FIG. 15B is a graph showing the ratio of diagonal over 
wavelength as a function of frequency for shaped waveguides 
according to example embodiments and for a rectangular 
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waveguide. In this graph, a dielectric constant of 10 was used. 
The curve shown at 1552 shows the ratio of diagonal over 
wavelength for a rectangular waveguide of the type shown in 
FIG. 1A with a height of 12.5 mm and a 2:3 aspect ratio. The 
curve at 1554 shows the ratio of diameter over wavelength for 
a shaped waveguidebody 100 that is designed for operation at 
2 GHz. In this example, the height, H, is 7.5 mm, the diameter 
of the recess is 10 mm, go is 3 mm and the aspect ratio is 2:3. 
As can be seen from the graph, the ratio of diagonal to wave 
length is less than 1.1 for frequencies from 1 to 2.3 GHz and 
less than 1 for frequencies from 1.5 to 2.3 GHz. The curve at 
1556 shows the ratio of diameter over wavelength for a 
shaped waveguide body 100 that is designed for operation at 
900 MHz. In this example, the height, H, is 18 mm, the 
diameter of the recess is 10 mm, go is 3 mm and the aspect 
ratio is 2:3. As can be seen from the graph, the ratio of 
diagonal to wavelength is less than 0.9 at frequencies between 
600 MHZ and 1.2 GHz. The ratio is less than 0.7 from 800 
MHZ to 1.2 GHZ, and less than 0.6 from 1 GHZ to 1.2 GHz. 
As shown in FIGS. 15A and 15B, a shaped waveguide can 

be used to achieve Smaller diameters or diagonals (and, more 
generally, a smaller maximum distance between any two 
points in a cross section) than a Solid cylindrical or rectangu 
lar waveguide of comparable dimensions. Similar ratios can 
be used to determine the ratio of the maximum distance 
between any two points in the three dimensional waveguide 
body (see FIGS. 14C and 14D) over the wavelength. At the 
heights used, this does not change the ratios by a significant 
amount. See example tables 1-4 below for differences 
between diameter or diagonal and the maximum distance 
between any two points in the three dimensional waveguide 
body (indicated by the column "max dist”). As will be appar 
ent this results in ratios (maximum distance between any two 
points in waveguide over wavelength) that are Smaller for the 
shaped waveguides than a comparable Solid cylindrical or 
rectangular waveguide. Accordingly, example embodiments 
may be characterized by using the ratio of maximum distance 
over wavelength for any of the maximum distances or ranges 
of maximum distances described in tables 1-4 (or calculated 
from any of the other examples disclosed herein) and the 
corresponding fundamental frequencies or ranges of funda 
mental frequencies for those example waveguides. The ratios 
described above would be about the same if maximum dis 
tance is used when the height, H, is 7.5 mm (see tables 1 and 
2 below). For example, a shaped waveguide body 80 with 
height 7.5 mm may have ratios of max dist/wavelength of less 
than 0.7 for frequencies from 1.5 to 2.3 GHz. A shaped 
waveguide body 100 with height 7.5 mm may have ratios of 
max dist/wavelength of less than 1 for frequencies from 1.5 to 
2.3 GHz. For a height of 18 mm, the ratios would be about the 
same at larger diameters/diagonals (e.g., 1.6% larger at a 
diameter of 10 cm) while there is a more significant difference 
at Smaller diameters/diagonals (e.g., about 23% larger at a 
diameter of 2.5 cm) (see tables 3 and 4). For example, a 
shaped waveguide body 80 with height 18 mm may have 
ratios of max dist/wavelength of less than about 0.6 for 800 
MHZ to 1.2 GHZ, and less than about 0.5 from 1 GHZ to 1.2 
GHz. A shaped waveguide body 100 with height 18 mm may 
have ratios of max dist/wavelength of less than about 0.8 from 
800 MHZ to 1.2 GHZ, and less than about 0.7 from 1 GHZ to 
1.2 GHz. These ratios are significantly lower than ratios for a 
Solid cylindrical or rectangular waveguide of comparable 
dimensions at the same operating frequencies. 

FIG. 16A compares, as a function of body diameter, the 
fundamental mode frequency (in GHz) of a highly-pure alu 
mina body 80 (asterisk data-points) with that of a highly-pure 
alumina body FIG. 1B cylindrical body ('x' data-points) for 
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the following example conditions: a common height (7.5 
mm) and body diameter, and for body 80 a centered circular 
recess 10 mm in diameter, and a go of 3 mm. The body height 
and diameter were selected for a lamp designed to operate at 
about 2 GHz. While FIGS. 16A, 16B, 17A and 17B also 
compare body 80 with a cylindrical body of FIG. 1B when 
operating at frequencies as high as 3.5 GHZ and as low as 0.75 
GHz, the distinctions between body 80 and the cylindrical 
body of FIG. 1B are more significant at higher frequencies 
Such as 2 GHZ, and less significant at lower frequencies Such 
as 900 MHz. However, in other example embodiments where 
the body height and diameter are selected to operate at about 
900 MHz, significant differences are observed at lower fre 
quencies as described below in connection with FIGS. 20A, 
20B, 21A, 21B. In FIG.16A, the difference between the two 
diameters increases with increasing body fundamental fre 
quency. For example, for a fundamental frequency of 2 GHz 
the diameter of body 80 is about 3 centimeters (cm) while the 
diameter of the conventional FIG. 1 body is 4 cm; for a 
fundamental frequency below 1 GHz, the diameters are about 
the same. The end data-point on the body 80 curve shows that 
for a fundamental frequency of about 2.3 GHZ, the diameteris 
about 2.2 cm. FIG. 16B shows the FIG. 16A data in terms of 
the ratio of the two body diameters (FIG. 1B/body 80) as a 
function of fundamental mode frequency. 

FIG. 17A compares, as a function of body volume, the 
fundamental mode frequency of the FIG. 16A body 80 with 
that of the FIG. 16A cylindrical body under the FIG. 16A 
conditions. The difference between the two volumes 
increases with increasing fundamental mode frequency. For a 
fundamental frequency of 2 GHz, this difference is about 4.3 
cm, a volume reduction of about 45%. For fundamental 
frequencies of 1.6GHz, and 2.3 GHZ, the volume reduction is 
about 33% and 50%, respectively. The end data-point on the 
body 80 curve shows that for a fundamental frequency of 
about 2.3 GHz, the volume is about 3.5 cm. FIG. 17B shows 
the FIG. 17A data in terms of the ratio of the two body 
volumes (FIG. 1B/body 80) as a function of fundamental 
mode frequency. 

Table 1 compares the fundamental mode frequency (GHz) 
and volume (cm) of body 80 and the solid cylindrical body as 
a function of body diameter (cm). The volumes for the cylin 
drical body are slightly less for a given diameter than the 
volumes for body 80 with the same diameter, because differ 
ent assumptions were made about the bulb volumes for the 
two types of waveguides (which were subtracted from the 
overall volume to determine the volumes below). As 
described above, example embodiments may use a smaller, 
protruding bulb (which subtracts less volume from the 
waveguide body) rather than a larger bulb fully embedded in 
the waveguide body. However, this is not believed to change 
the overall conclusions about the decrease in Volumes that can 
be achieved at a given frequency by using a shaped 
waveguide. 

TABLE 1. 

cylindrical body body 80 

diameter max dist frequency volume frequency volume 

2.5 2.61 3.412O 3.1789 2.3328 3.2127 
3.0 3.09 2.7460 4.7988 2.0178 4.8326 
3.5 3.57 2.296S 6.7132 
4.0 4.07 1987O 8.9221 16116 8.9559 
S.O S.O6 1.5640 14.2236 1.3456 14.2573 
6.0 6.OS 1.2936 20.7031 1.1582 20.7369 
7.0 7.04 1.1030 28.36O7 10132 28.3945 
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TABLE 1-continued 

cylindrical body body 80 

diameter max dist frequency volume frequency volume 

8.O 8.04 O.9629 37.1965 O9004 37.23O2 
9.0 9.03 O.8542 47.2103 O.80SS 47.2441 

1O.O 10.03 O.768O 58.4022 O.7334 58.4360 

FIG. 18A compares, as a function of body cross-section 
diagonal, the fundamental mode frequency of a highly-pure 
alumina body 100 with that of a highly-pure alumina FIG. 1A 
rectangular prism-shaped body for the following conditions: 
a common height (7.5 mm) and cross-section aspect ratio of 
2:3, and for body 100 a centered circular recess 10 mm in 
diameter, and ago of 3 mm. The body height and cross-section 
diagonal were selected for a lamp designed to operate at about 
2 GHz. The difference between the two diagonals increases 
moderately with increasing body fundamental frequency. For 
a fundamental frequency of 2 GHz, the body 100 diagonal is 
about 4.8 cm while the diagonal of the FIG. 1 body is about 
5.2 cm. The end data-point on the body 100 curve shows that 
for a fundamental frequency of about 2.3 GHZ, the diagonal is 
about 3.6 cm. FIG. 18B shows the FIG. 15A data in terms of 
the ratio of the two body diagonals (FIG. 1A/body 100) as a 
function of fundamental mode frequency. 

FIG. 19A compares, as a function of body volume, the 
fundamental mode frequency of the FIG. 18A body 100 with 
that of the FIG. 18A rectangular prism-shaped body under the 
FIG. 18A conditions. Again, the difference between the two 
Volumes increases with increasing fundamental mode fre 
quency. For a fundamental frequency of 2GHz, this difference 
is about 43%, slightly less than for the cylindrical body com 
parison shown in FIG. 17A. For fundamental frequencies of 
1.6 GHz and 2.3 GHZ, the volume reduction is about 30% and 
48%, respectively, again slightly less than for the cylindrical 
bodies. The end data-point on the body 100 curve shows that 
for a fundamental frequency of about 2.3 GHZ, the volume is 
about 4.2 cm. FIG. 19B shows the FIG. 19A data in terms of 
the ratio of the two body volumes (FIG. 1A/body 100) as a 
function of fundamental mode frequency. 

Table 2 compares the fundamental mode frequency (GHz) 
and volume (cm) of body 100 and the rectangular prism body 
as a function of body diagonal (cm). The Volumes for the 
rectangular body are slightly less for a given diagonal than the 
volumes for body 100 with the same diagonal, because dif 
ferent assumptions were made about the bulb volumes for the 
two types of waveguides (which were subtracted from the 
overall volume to determine the volumes below). As 
described above, example embodiments may use a smaller, 
protruding bulb (which subtracts less volume from the 
waveguide body) rather than a larger bulb fully embedded in 
the waveguide body (as was assumed for the rectangular 
body). However, this is not believed to change the overall 
conclusions about the decrease in Volumes that can be 
achieved at a given frequency by using a shaped waveguide. 

TABLE 2 

rectangular body body 100 

diagonal max dist frequency volume frequency volume 

3.606 3.68 3.273 3.997 2.313 4.031 
S.408 5.46 2.079 9.622 1690 9.656 
7.211 7.25 1531 17497 1.332 17.531 
9.014 9.OS 1.216 27.622 1106 27.656 
10.817 10.84 1.009 39.997 O.942 40.031 
12619 12.64 O.863 54.622 O.819 54.656 
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FIG. 20A compares, as a function of body diameter, the 
fundamental mode frequency of a highly-pure alumina body 
80 with that of a highly-pure alumina FIG. 1B cylindrical 
body for the following conditions: a common height (18.0 
mm) and body diameter, and for body 80 a centered circular 
recess 10 mm in diameter, and a go of 3 mm. The body height 
and diameter were selected for a lamp designed to operate at 
about 1 GHz. For a fundamental frequency of 1 GHz, the 
diameter of body 80 is about 3.8 cm while the diameter of the 
cylindrical body is about 7.3 cm, a reduction of about 48%. 
The end data-point on the body 80 curve shows that for a 
fundamental frequency of about 1.1 GHz the diameter is 
about 3.0 cm. FIG. 20B shows the FIG. 20A data in terms of 
the ratio of the two body diameters (FIG. 1B/body 80) as a 
function of fundamental mode frequency, the difference 
between the two body diameters increasing with increasing 
frequency. 

FIG. 21A compares, as a function of body volume, the 
fundamental mode frequency of the FIG. 20A body 80 with 
that of the FIG. 20A cylindrical body under the FIG. 20A 
conditions. The difference between the volumes increases 
Substantially with increasing fundamental mode frequency. 
For a fundamental frequency of 1 GHz, this difference is about 
76%. For fundamental frequencies of 900 MHz and 1.08 
GHz, the volume reduction is about 69% and 80%, respec 
tively. The end data-point on the body 80 curve shows that for 
a fundamental frequency of about 1.1 GHz the volume is 
about 5.0 cm. FIG.21B shows the FIG. 21A data in terms of 
the ratio of the two body volumes (FIG. 1B/body 80) as a 
function of fundamental mode frequency. 

Table 3 compares the fundamental mode frequency (GHz) 
and volume (cm) of body 80 and the solid cylindrical body as 
a function of body diameter (cm). As described above, differ 
ent assumptions were made about the bulb volumes for the 
two types of waveguides (which were subtracted from the 
overall volume to determine the volumes below) although this 
is not believed to change the overall conclusions about the 
decrease in Volumes that can be achieved at a given frequency 
by using a shaped waveguide. 

TABLE 3 

cylindrical body body 80 

diameter max dist frequency volume frequency volume 

2.5 3.08 3.241 8434 
3.0 3.SO 2.609 12.321 1.084 1143 
3.5 3.94 2.182 16.916 
4.0 4.39 1888 22.217 O.954 21.33 
S.O 5.31 1486 34.941 O.863 34.05 
6.O 6.26 1229 SO492 O.786 49.6O 
7.0 7.23 1.048 68.870 0.733 67.98 
8.0 8.2O O.915 90.076 O.679 89.18 
9.0 9.18 O811 114.109 O636 11322 
1O.O 10.16 O.730 140.970 O.S96 140.08 

FIG. 22A compares, as a function of body cross-section 
diagonal, the fundamental mode frequency of a highly-pure 
alumina body 100 with that of a highly-pure alumina FIG. 1A 
rectangular prism-shaped body for the following conditions: 
a common height (18.0 mm) and cross-section aspect ratio of 
2:3, and for body 100 a centered circular recess 10 mm in 
diameter, and a go of 3 mm. The body height and cross-section 
diagonal were selected for a lamp designed to operate at about 
1 GHz. For a fundamental frequency of 1 GHz, the diagonal 
of body 100 is about 5.1 cm while the diagonal of the FIG. 1A 
rectangular prism-shaped body is about 10.6 cm, a reduction 
of about 52% or about 4% greater than for the FIGS. 20A, 
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20B comparison. The end data-point on the body 100 curve 
shows that for a fundamental frequency of about 1.2 GHz the 
diagonal is about 3.5 cm. FIG.22B shows the FIG.22A data 
in terms of the ratio of the two body diagonals (FIG. 1A/body 
100) as a function of fundamental mode frequency, the dif 
ference between the two diagonals increasing with increasing 
fundamental frequency. 

FIG. 23A compares, as a function of body volume, the 
fundamental mode frequency of the FIG.22A body 100 with 
that of the FIG.22A rectangular prism-shaped body under the 
FIG. 22A conditions. The difference between the volumes 
increases Substantially with increasing fundamental mode 
frequency. For a fundamental frequency of 1 GHz, this differ 
ence is about 86%. For fundamental frequencies of 900 MHz 
and 1.08 GHZ, the volume reduction is about 70% and 80%, 
respectively. The end data-point on the body 100 curve shows 
that for a fundamental frequency of about 1.2 GHz, the vol 
ume is about 8.3 cm. FIG. 23B shows the FIG. 23A data in 
terms of the ratio of the two body volumes (FIG. 1A/body 
100) as a function of fundamental mode frequency. 

Table 4 compares the fundamental mode frequency (GHz) 
and volume (cm) of body 100 and the rectangular prism body 
as a function of body diagonal (cm). As described above, 
different assumptions were made about the bulb volumes for 
the two types of waveguides (which were subtracted from the 
overall volume to determine the volumes below) although this 
is not believed to change the overall conclusions about the 
decrease in Volumes that can be achieved at a given frequency 
by using a shaped waveguide. 

TABLE 4 

rectangular body body 100 

diagonal max dist frequency volume frequency volume 

3.606 4.O3 3.109 10.297 1.175 9.S.06 
S.408 5.70 1975 23.797 O.983 23.006 
7.211 7.43 1.454 42.697 O.853 41.906 
9.014 9.19 1155 66.997 0.773 66.2O6 
10.817 10.97 O.959 96.697 O.703 95.906 
12619 12.75 O.82O 131.797 O.642 131.OO6 

FIG. 24 schematically depicts a cross-sectional view of a 
cylindrical or rectangular prism-shaped waveguide body in a 
plasma lamp according to a seventh example embodiment. 
For simplicity, only a cylindrical body 160 is described, 
although other shapes may be used in other example embodi 
ments. Body 160 includes dielectric material having a dielec 
tric constant greater than about 2. In some example embodi 
ments the material may have a high dielectric constant greater 
than 50 or even 100. In some example embodiments the 
material can be magnesium calcium titanate (MCT), a 
ceramic having a dielectric constant of about 140. Body 160 
includes planarupper and lower surfaces 160U, 160L, respec 
tively, orthogonal to a cylindrical outer surface 160S. Sur 
faces 160S, 160U, 160L may be coated with an electrically 
conductive coating, Such as silver paint or other metallic 
coating as described above. A recess 162 depending from 
surface 160U, determined by a cylindrical surface 162S, 
closely receives a sleeve 164 of material having a thermal 
conductivity coefficient in a range between 10 and 50 watts/ 
meter-Kelvin. In some example embodiments this highly 
thermally conductive material can be alumina. Sleeve 164 
includes a planar top surface 164T approximately level with 
body upper surface 160U, an outer surface 164S, and a planar 
bottom surface 164B attached to planar surface 166S of body 
portion 166 with an adhesive such as 940HT alumina adhe 
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sive, available from Cotronics Corp. of Brooklyn, N.Y. Sur 
face 164S is attached to surface 162S by a layer 168 of 
alumina powder or adhesive. Alternatively, surfaces 162S and 
164S are separated by an air-gap having a width in a range 
between 0.25 and 2 mm. An air-gap has the advantage of 
minimizing the effect of thermally-induced stress between 
the sleeve and body. Depending from surface 164T is an 
opening 170, determined by a cylindrical surface 170S, 
within which is positioned a cylindrical bulb 172 having an 
outer Surface 172S. Surface 172S is attached to Surface 170S 
by heat-sintered alumina powder or adhesive. Alternatively, 
an air-gap separates surfaces 170S and 172S. First and second 
probes 176, 178 are inserted into body 160 through surface 
160L. At least one additional probe may also be positioned in 
body 160. Typically, the diameter of body 160 is in a range 
between 1 and 6 cm, and the diameter of sleeve 164 ranges 
from 10% to 75% of the body diameter. By using a material 
with a high dielectric constant for the body 160 the size of the 
waveguide body may be reduced. However, the high dielec 
tric material may not have desirable thermal properties (ther 
mal expansion, thermal conductivity, consistent dielectric 
constant at different temperatures, etc.). By using a lower 
dielectric constant material with desirable thermal properties 
around the bulb, both a small waveguide body with high 
dielectric constant and desired thermal properties may be 
achieved. 

FIG. 25 schematically depicts a cross-sectional view of a 
cylindrical or rectangular prism-shaped waveguide body in a 
plasma lamp according to an eighth example embodiment. 
Only a cylindrical body 180 is described. Body 180 includes 
dielectric material having a dielectric constant greater than 
about 2. In some example embodiments the material can be 
magnesium calcium titanate. Body 180 includes planarupper 
and lower surfaces 180U, 180L, respectively, orthogonal to a 
cylindrical outer surface 180S. Surfaces 180S, 180U, 180L 
may be coated with an electrically conductive coating, Such as 
silver paint or other metallic coating as described above. A 
first recess 182 depending from surface 180U, determined by 
a cylindrical surface 182S, closely receives a sleeve 184 of 
material having a thermal conductivity coefficient in a range 
between 10 and 50 watts/meter-Kelvin. In some example 
embodiments this highly thermally conductive material can 
be alumina. Sleeve 184 includes a planar top surface 184T 
approximately level with body upper surface 180U, an outer 
surface 184S, and a planar bottom surface 184B adhesively 
attached to planar surface 186S of body portion 186. Surface 
184S is attached to surface 182S by a layer 188 of alumina 
powder or adhesive. Alternatively, surfaces 182S and 184S 
are separated by an air-gap. Depending from Surface 184T is 
an opening 190, determined by a cylindrical surface 190S, 
within which is positioned a cylindrical bulb 192 having an 
outer Surface 192S. Surface 192S is attached to Surface 190S 
by alumina powder or adhesive. Alternatively, an air-gap 
separates surfaces 190S and 192S. Body 180 further includes 
a second recess 200, determined by a cylindrical surface 200S 
and a top surface 200T depending upwardly from surface 
180L and separated from sleeve 184 by dielectric body por 
tion 186. Surfaces 200S and 200T may be coated with an 
electrically conductive coating, such as silver paint or other 
metallic coating as described above. First and second probes 
202, 204, respectively, are inserted into body 180 through 
surface 180L, separated by recess 200. At least one additional 
probe may also be positioned in body 180. Typically, the 
diameter of body 180 is in a range between 1 and 6 cm, and the 
diameter of sleeve 184 ranges from 10% to 75% of the body 
diameter. By using a material with a high dielectric constant 
for the body 180 the size of the waveguide body may be 

5 

10 

15 

25 

30 

35 

40 

45 

50 

55 

60 

65 

24 
reduced. However, the high dielectric material may not have 
the thermal properties (thermal expansion, thermal conduc 
tivity, consistent dielectric constant at different temperatures, 
etc.). By using a lower dielectric constant material with desir 
able thermal properties around the bulb, both a small 
waveguide body with high dielectric constant and desired 
thermal properties may be achieved. 

FIG. 26 shows a plasma lamp PL9 according to a ninth 
example embodiment. The plasma lamp has a waveguide 
body of solid dielectric material having a dielectric constant 
greater than 2. Alumina may be used in example embodi 
ments. An electrically conductive coating C. Such as silver 
paint or other material, is shown on the Surface of the 
waveguide body. A similar coating may be used in the above 
example embodiments, although it is not shown in FIGS. 1-25 
for ease of illustration. Another ceramic material or adhesive 
is included around the bulb and in the recess below the bulb B. 
In this example, alumina powder may be used. The alumina 
powder is packed around the bulb and into the recess and is 
sintered by the heat of the bulb. The alumina powder is out 
side of the waveguide body, so power can still be concentrated 
in a narrow region adjacent to the bulb. While the ends of the 
bulb extend outside of the narrow region of the waveguide, 
additional Solid dielectric material (Such as alumina powder) 
M may be added to the lamp body outside of the boundaries 
of the waveguide. This material M may provide reflection for 
the bulb and/or stability for the thin region of the waveguide 
near the bulb. The material M may also be used to manage 
thermal properties of the lamp. Such as conduction of heat 
from the bulb, and may be in contact with bulb surfaces that 
extend outside of the waveguide. The electrically conductive 
coating allows irregular, complex shaped waveguides to be 
used while allowing the lamp body to have a different shape 
by including additional dielectric material outside the bound 
ary of the waveguide. 
As depicted schematically in FIG. 26, a plasma lamp PL9 

includes an amplifier AM4 whose output is connected to the 
first (drive) probe DP and whose input is connected to the 
second (feedback) probe FP through an active phase-shifter 
PS4 which modifies the phase of the signal from the second 
probe. In other example embodiments, the active phase 
shifter PS4 may be positioned between the output of the 
amplifier and the drive probe DP rather than between the 
feedback probe FP and the input to the amplifier AM4. The 
amplifier AM4 and phase-shifter PS4 are controlled by a 
microprocessor MP4 or other controller which coordinates 
the lamp startup and shutdown sequences and optimizes the 
loop phase during startup. In example embodiments, the 
amplifier AM4 may generate power at a frequency in the 
range of about 50 MHz to about 30 GHz, or any range sub 
sumed therein. A sensor Salso samples the light from the bulb 
and provides a signal to the microprocessor MP4 that may be 
used to adjust the brightness of the lamp. This sensor may be 
omitted in some example embodiments. The microprocessor 
MP4 may also receive a signal from a brightness control (e.g., 
Such as a manual setting that can be adjusted by the user) that 
can be used to adjust the brightness of the lamp. The control 
and feedback circuit shown in FIG. 26 may also be used with 
the other example embodiments described above. 

FIG. 27A is a side view of a lamp 2700 according to an 
example embodiment. The lamp 2700 may be connected to a 
control and feedback circuit of the type shown in FIG. 26. The 
lamp has a connector 2702A to the drive probe that may be 
connected to the output of the amplifier and a connector 
2702B to the feedback probe that may be connected to the 
input of the amplifier through the active phase shifter. Power 
is coupled into the waveguide body 2704 to ignite a plasma in 
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the bulb 2706 as described above. As shown in FIG. 27A, the 
bulb 2706 may protrude from the front surface 2708 of the 
waveguide 2704 which reduces the electric field intensity at 
the end of the bulb. 
An example ignition and startup sequence for lamp 2700 5 

will now be described. FIG. 27B is a chart showing power 
coupling from input connector 2702A to feedback connector 
2702B as a function of frequency. The curve 2740 is an 
approximation of the frequency response for the lamp 2700 in 
its cold state when the plasma in the bulb 2706 is not ignited. 10 
However, as the plasma ignites, the center frequency, peak 
amplitude, and width of the resonance all shifts due to chang 
ing impedance of the plasma. The positive feedback loop 
automatically oscillates at a frequency based on the load 
conditions and phase of the feedback signal. If the phase is 15 
such that constructive interference occurs for waves of a 
particular frequency circulating through the loop, and if the 
total response of the loop (including the amplifier, the lamp, 
and all connecting elements) at that frequency is such that the 
wave is amplified rather than attenuated in a loop-traversal. 20 
then the loop will oscillate that frequency. Because, in the 
absence of a phase-shifter, the phase of a wave circulating 
back to the same point in a loop depends on the ratio of its 
wavelength (frequency) to the physical length of the loop (as 
well as the dielectric constants of all intervening material), 25 
whether a particular setting of the phase shifter induces con 
structive or destructive feedback is itself a function of fre 
quency. In this way, the phase shifter is used to finely-tune the 
actual frequency of oscillation within the range Supported by 
the lamp's resonant frequency response. In doing so, it also in 30 
effect tunes how well power is coupled into the lamp, whose 
absorption of the incoming RF power is itself a function of 
frequency. Thus the phase shifter provides a control with 
which the startup sequence may be optimized, as will be 
described. 35 

FIG. 27C is a flow chart of a method for operating a lamp 
2700 according to an example embodiment. Referring to FIG. 
27C, the lamp may be turned on at step 2710. At step 2710, the 
lamp is in a cold state and the plasma is not ignited. Oscilla 
tion begins at the frequency shown at 2750 in FIG. 27B. As 40 
the load conditions of the lamp change, the feedback loop 
automatically adjusts the frequency and selects a frequency of 
oscillation based on the resonant frequency for the load con 
ditions and the phase of the feedback signal. In order to spike 
the power to expedite initial ignition of the plasma in the bulb, 45 
the microcontroller cause the phase shifter to adjust the phase 
to over couple the power as shown at step 2712 in FIG. 27C. 
This forces oscillation at 2752, although this is not the reso 
nant frequency during ignition of the plasma. The “natural 
oscillation would occurat the resonant frequency 2754 during 50 
ignition, but the selected phase causes destructive interfer 
ence at 2754 and constructive interference at 2752. While 
reference is made to phases selected to cause oscillation at 
particular frequencies, it will be understood that the micro 
controller and phase shifter control the phase in this example 55 
embodiment and not specific frequencies. The feedback loop 
automatically selects a frequency based on load conditions 
and phase. The feedback loop may dynamically adjust fre 
quency throughout the ignition/startup process based on these 
conditions, although the selected phase can shift oscillation 60 
relative to the frequencies that would otherwise occur as the 
load conditions change during ignition. 

This state causes a high power level to be applied to the 
bulb for a short period of time. The phase may be maintained 
for a first period of time. In an example embodiment, the first 65 
period is predetermined and controlled by the microprocessor 
and may be in the range of for example, 50 ms to 1 second or 

26 
any range Subsumed therein. In a particular example, the first 
period may be 100 ms. In some example embodiments, this 
state may cause the power level of the amplifier to exceed the 
continuous wave (CW) power rating of the amplifier for a 
short period of time. For example, an amplifier with a CW 
power rating of 75 watts, 100 watts or 150 watts may be used 
in various example embodiments and the power provided by 
the amplifier may exceed this level during step 2712 (by up to, 
for example 10%-80% more than the CW power rating, or any 
range subsumed therein). The power may then be lowered to 
a power level at or below the CW power rating in step 2714 as 
described below. The load impedance of the lamp in this state 
is not well matched to the ideal load specified for the amplifier 
(which may be, for example, 50 ohms in Some example 
embodiments). This state may be stressful on the amplifier in 
Some example embodiments and may be maintained for a 
short period of time. In some example embodiments, the first 
period of time may be selected to be less than the time speci 
fied for the pulsed power rating of the amplifier. This con 
figuration is an example only and other configurations may be 
used to provide power during step 2712. 

After the power is spiked during the first period of time, the 
microcontroller causes the phase shifter to adjust the phase 
for a second period of time as shown at step 2714. This causes 
oscillation at the frequency shown at 2754 in FIG. 27C which 
is at or near the resonant frequency during ignition. As 
described above, while reference is made to particular fre 
quencies, it will be understood that the feedback loop may 
dynamically adjust frequency throughout this process. The 
impedance matching between the lamp and the amplifier is 
better than during step 2712, but still may not be very good. 
As the plasma becomes fully vaporized, the resonant fre 
quency may shift to 2756 in FIG. 27B, but the phase is not 
adjusted for oscillation at this frequency. The second period 
of time may be predetermined by the microcontroller and, in 
example embodiments, may be between 5 and 20 seconds or 
any range Subsumed therein. In a particular example, the 
second period of time is 9.9 seconds (10 seconds less the 
amount of time used for step 2712). 

After the second period of time, the plasma may be fully 
ionized as shown at step 2716 and the resonant frequency for 
steady state operation of the lamp may beat or near 2756. As 
shown at step 2718, the microcontroller may cause the phase 
shifter to shift the phase to oscillate at the resonant frequency 
2756 to maximize light output. 
The above method is an example only and other variations 

may be used in some example embodiments. For example, 
instead of using predetermined periods of time set by a micro 
controller or other control circuit, lamp conditions (such as 
brightness from sensor S in FIG. 26, the signal from the 
feedback probe, a measurement of reflected power at the drive 
probe or other operating condition of the lamp) may be used 
to determine when and how to shift the phase in some 
example embodiments. In other example embodiments, the 
microcontroller may step through less than four phases (for 
example two phases—an ignition phase and a phase for 
steady state operation when the plasma is ionized) or more 
than four phases (for example a range of phases at various 
frequencies as the resonant frequency changes during igni 
tion and startup). The phase used to achieve desired lamp 
operating conditions during initial ignition, startup and 
steady state operation may be determined empirically in 
example embodiments and/or through simulation/modeling 
and/or by signals derived from lamp operating conditions 
monitored by the microprocessor. In other example embodi 
ments, the phase selected for steady state operation may be 
slightly out of resonance, so maximum brightness is not 
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achieved. This may be used to leave room for the brightness to 
be increased and/or decreased in response to brightness con 
trol signals. 

FIG. 27D is a flow chart of a method for brightness adjust 
ment according to an example embodiment. This example 
method may be used in connection with a control and feed 
back circuit of the type shown in FIG. 26. As shown at 2720, 
the microprocessor may receive a signal indicating the bright 
ness of the lamp should be adjusted. This signal may be 
generated by a sensor S that samples the light from the bulb B. 
The signal may also be provided by a brightness control or 
based on timers or other triggers in the lamp. As shown at 
2722, the microcontroller then causes the phase shifter PS4 to 
adjust the phase. In an example embodiment, phase shifting 
may be used to increase or decrease the brightness. 

FIG. 28 is a cross-sectional view of a lamp PL10 with a 
waveguide body according to a tenth example embodiment. 
The lamp PL10 is similar to the lamp PL9 of FIG. 26 except 
that it does not have a feedback probe and uses a different 
power circuit. As shown in FIG. 28, an oscillator OSC may 
provide power through amplifier AMS to the drive probe DP. 
The drive probe DP is embedded in the solid waveguidebody. 
A microprocessor MP5 is used to control the frequency and 
power level provided to the drive probe DP. The micropro 
cessor MP5 may cause power to be provided at a first fre 
quency and power level for initial ignition, a second fre 
quency and power level for startup after initial ignition and a 
third frequency and power level when the lamp reaches steady 
state operation. Each step in the startup process may continue 
for a predetermined period of time as determined by the 
microprocessor or may be based on lamp conditions such as 
a signal from sensor S or on reflected power from the 
waveguide body and drive probe. Reflected power may be 
provided back to the microprocessor as shown at 2802. It may 
be more difficult to maintain resonance with the power circuit 
shown in FIG. 28, because the microprocessor must have 
preset conditions based on anticipated lamp conditions at a 
particular time or must determine the settings based on con 
ditions of the lamp. In contrast, the feedback loop of FIG. 26 
automatically provides dynamic adjustment of the frequency 
based on varying lamp conditions. 

FIG. 29 is a cross-sectional view of a lamp with a 
waveguide body according to an eleventh example embodi 
ment. The lamp PL11 is similar to the lamp PL9 of FIG. 26 
except that the bulb B is formed from the lamp body. In this 
example embodiment, the waveguide body WG has a narrow 
region adjacent to the bulb. The outer surface of the 
waveguide body WG has a metallic coating C. The waveguide 
body WG directs power into the bulb B. A material M is added 
outside the waveguide body WG to define the walls of the 
bulb. The material may be the same dielectric material used 
for the waveguide body W.G. For example, the waveguide 
body WG and material M may both be alumina. In other 
example embodiments, the material M may be different than 
the waveguide body W.G. For example, the material M may 
include sintered alumina powder. The material M and 
waveguide body WG define a cavity extending into the lamp 
body from a top surface of the lamp body. A transmissive 
window W seals the cavity to form a bulb. The window may 
be quartz, Sapphire or other transmissive material. In some 
example embodiments, the bulb may have a ceramic or quartz 
liner inside the cavity. This design allows the waveguide WG 
to provide power primarily to the middle of the bulb and keep 
the ends of the bulb (including window W) away from the 
areas of highest electric field intensity. Since there are no 
separate bulb walls in the cavity, it may be possible to design 
a very small bulb with high power density with this approach. 

10 

15 

25 

30 

35 

40 

45 

50 

55 

60 

65 

28 
FIGS. 30A and 30B are perspective views of a back plate 

and heat sinkassembly according to an example embodiment, 
which provides the mechanical interface for the lamp body 
3002 to the rest of the system, which may include a feedback 
and control circuit of the type shown in FIG. 26. As described 
above, the outer surface of the lamp body (other than the 
surface of the waveguide adjacent to the bulb) may be coated 
with an electrically conductive material such as silver paint. 
The lamp dielectric body 3002 and the bulb 3004 are fastened 
to the backplate 3006, the latter also providing a cavity 3008 
in the example embodiments where alumina powder is used 
as the interface between the lamp body and the bulb. In 
alternative example embodiments, adhesive or other materi 
als may be used as part of this interface. The interface around 
the bulb may be important for thermal management as 
described further below and may be adjusted empirically or 
through simulation/modeling to achieve desired lamp oper 
ating conditions. 

Electrical connections to the probes are made using coaxial 
cable to the SMA connectors 3010 and 3012, whose center 
pins connect to the probes that protrude into the lamp body 
through holes 3022 and 3024 in the back plate. In an example 
embodiment, connector 3010 may connect to a drive probe 
embedded in the dielectric waveguide body 3002 and con 
nector 3012 may connect to a feedback probe embedded in 
the dielectric waveguide body 3002. Connector gaskets are 
placed between the probe-holes on the lamp-body and the 
backplate. These serve to both minimize EMI from leakage at 
that critical juncture where guided-waves in the coaxial cable 
couple to the lamp, as well as regulate the thermal conduc 
tivity between the lamp and the backplate. The diameter, 
thickness, and hole-diameter are parameters that may be var 
ied empirically to achieve both EMI and thermal conductivity 
control. For example, the backplate/gasket assembly may be 
configured to provide electromagnetic interference (EMI) 
shielding that complies with FCC part 15 class A/B EMI 
requirements (less than 49.5 dBuV/m at 10 meters for class A 
and less than 54 dBuV/m at 3 meters for class B) and also to 
control thermal losses to the heat sink so high brightness can 
beachieved (as described further below). In this example, the 
backplate/gasket provides the desired EMI shielding, but is 
not in intimate contact with the entire back side of the dielec 
tric lamp body 3002. Thermal losses are thereby limited to 
avoid over cooling. A metal bracket with flanges may also be 
attached around the perimeter of the waveguidebody to facili 
tate assembly of the lamp. The metal bracket may use a spring 
or clamp to apply positive pressure around the perimeter of 
the waveguide. In example embodiments using a metal 
bracket, the thermal losses from the waveguide to the bracket 
may also be taken into account when managing thermal losses 
from the bulb. 

Air-hole patterns 3018 and 3020 may also be drilled into 
the backplate to provide convective cooling to the lamp. The 
size, quantity, and placement of these are also varied empiri 
cally to achieve the desired operating temperatures. The back 
plate may be attached to a chamber or housing containing the 
waveguide and bulb. A fan may be used to circulate air 
through the air holes to promote conductive and convective 
cooling of the outer Surfaces of the waveguide and the Sur 
faces of the bulb exposed to the surrounding environment. In 
an example embodiment, air may be circulated into the cham 
ber or housing through one set of holes in the back plate and 
exhausted through a second set of holes. In another example 
embodiment, air may be circulated into both sets of holes and 
exhausted through another vent or opening in the chamber or 
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housing containing the waveguide and bulb. The airflow may 
be selected to control the rate of non-radiative heat loss from 
the waveguide and bulb. 

Thermal losses may also be managed through the selection 
of the thermal conductivity of materials used in the lamp, the 
design of the interface between the bulb and the waveguide 
body, the design of the interface between the lamp body and 
the heat sink and the surface area of the bulb in contact with 
Surrounding materials and the Surface area exposed to the 
Surrounding environment. The bulb loses heat through con 
ductive losses to the Surrounding materials, through conduc 
tive and convective heat losses to the Surrounding environ 
ment and through radiation. Example embodiments may be 
designed to provide Sufficient conductive and convective heat 
transfer to avoid damage to the bulb, but otherwise maximize 
radiation to provide high brightness. For example, the 
waveguide may a solid alumina material. 

The interface between the bulb and the waveguide may use 
a material with a lower thermal conductivity, Such as alumina 
powder. In an example embodiment, the layer may have a 
thermal conductivity in the range of about 0.5 to 10 watts/ 
meter-Kelvin (W/mK) or any range subsumed therein. For 
example, sintered alumina powder with 55% packing density 
(45% fractional porosity) and thermal conductivity in a range 
of about 1 to 2 watts/meter-Kelvin (W/mK) may be used. 
Alternatively, a thin layer of a ceramic-based adhesive or an 
admixture of such adhesives may be used. Depending on the 
formulation, a wide range of thermal conductivities is avail 
able. For example, one line of adhesives available commer 
cially from Cotronics, Inc. of Brooklyn, N.Y. spans the range 
of 0.28 to 6.2 W/mK. In one example, the Cotronics RES 
BOND919 adhesive may be used. This adhesive has a ther 
mal conductivity of about 0.58 W/mk and a continuous-use 
temperature rating of 1540° C. As described above, other 
example embodiments may use a thermal layer or sleeve of 
material having a thermal conductivity coefficient in a range 
between about 10 and 50 watts/meter-Kelvin (W/mK) or any 
range subsumed therein. In practice, once a layer composition 
is selected having a thermal conductivity close to the desired 
value, fine-tuning may be accomplished by altering the layer 
thickness. Some example embodiments may not include a 
separate layer of material around the bulb and may provide a 
direct conductive path to the waveguide body. 
The gaskets may be used to provide EMI shielding and a 

heat sink over a region of the waveguide body. However, the 
back plate may be spaced by the gaskets from the waveguide 
body to avoid over cooling through conductive transfer from 
the waveguide body directly to the back plate. This thermal 
management allows a high temperature to be maintained in 
the plasma in the bulb with controlled conductive losses and 
high radiation resulting in high brightness. While the result 
ing plasma might damage a bulb in many configurations, the 
bulb ends may extend beyond the waveguide body and be 
spared excess damage from the plasma. Conductive and con 
vective losses may also be managed through selection of the 
bulb size. Conductive losses increase with increased size of 
the bulb and convective losses depend on the bulb surface area 
exposed to the Surrounding environment and the air flow. A 
very small bulb can be used to achieve a high power density 
and high brightness. For example, a bulb with an inner width 
of 3 mm and an inner length of 9 mm may be used in some 
example embodiments. Smaller bulbs might also be used in 
Some example embodiments, such as a bulb with a 3 mm inner 
width and 6 mm inner length or a bulb with a 2 mm inner 
width and 4 mm inner length. The bulb may use a fill such as 
Indium Bromide, Sulfur, Selenium or Tellurium. Additives 
Such as Mercury may be used. In some examples, a metal 
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halide such as Cesium Bromide may be added to stabilize a 
discharge of Sulfur, Selenium or Tellurium. 
A waveguide comprising a dielectric material with an elec 

trically conductive outer coating can be used to couple power 
to a bulb very efficiently as described above. The non-radia 
tive thermal losses from the bulb can be controlled throughby 
selecting the size and surface area of the bulb, the thermal 
conductivity of surrounding materials, the area of the bulb in 
contact with Surrounding materials, the area exposed to the 
external environment and the air flow and conditions main 
tained in the Surrounding environment. 

Thermal modeling may be used to select a lamp configu 
ration providing a high peak plasma temperature resulting in 
high brightness, while remaining below the working tempera 
ture of the bulb material. Once a general model is established, 
the thickness of the thermal layers, positioning of the bulb and 
air flow may also be empirically adjusted to obtain desired 
lamp operating conditions. In one example, a model was used 
in which the plasma region is modeled as a thermal source 
Surrounded by a region of cooler gases between the plasma 
and the bulb walls. Heat is transferred to the bulb walls 
primarily by conduction and convection. Between the bulb 
outer Surface and the waveguide body (or thermal layer), 
there are three main heat transport paths: radiation from the 
bulb outer Surface(s), convection, and conduction through 
contact with the waveguide body (or thermal layer). Of these, 
conduction is by far the most effective path for surfaces of the 
bulb in contact with the waveguide body (or thermal layer), 
accounting for over 90% of the heat flow in the surfaces in 
contact with the waveguide body (or thermal layer) in one 
example. At the interface between the bulb outer surface(s) 
and the waveguide body, a thermal layer (or selection of 
waveguide materials) and Surface area in contact with the 
bulb can be selected for fine regulation of thermal conductiv 
ity to optimize the plasma/bulb temperature ratio. 

In one example, the modeling may be performed using the 
TASTM software package available commercially from Har 
vard Thermal, Inc. of Harvard, Mass. Like other similar pack 
ages, TASTM is based on the industry standard SINDA (Sys 
tems-Improved Numerical Differentiating Analyzer) code. 
After specifying via a user interface the geometry, thermal 
properties, and heat sources/sinks of the system being mod 
eled, mesh generation and numerical Solution using a finite 
difference algorithm are performed. 

In one example, the plasma was modeled as a uniform tube 
1 millimeter (mm) in diameter and 5 mm in length, which 
uniformly dissipates 120 W of heat input. The bulb was mod 
eled as a quartz cylinder having a 5 mm inner diameter and 8 
mm inner length, a sidewall thickness of 2 mm, and upper and 
lower cap thicknesses of 2.5 mm. The waveguide body was 
modeled as a solid alumina cylinder 20 mm in height and 36 
mm in outer diameter. The top of the bulb upper cap protruded 
from the body's top surface by 2.5 mm. The thermal layer 
(acting as a heat-flux regulator) was modeled as a layer 0.5 
mm thick whose thermal conductivity was varied parametri 
cally in a range between 0.05 and 1 W/mK. For comparison, 
pure single-crystal aluminum oxide has a thermal conductiv 
ity of about 40 W/mKat room temperature, while air at 400° 
C. has a thermal conductivity of about 0.05 W/mK. The low 
end of the range modeled therefore represents the “null case 
of an air-gap between the bulb longitudinal outer Surface and 
the opening inner Surface. 

In this example, a design temperature upper limit of 1200° 
C. was selected for the bulb walls, several hundred degrees 
cooler than the 1500° C. working temperature of quartz. In 
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example embodiments, this temperature margin can be in a 
range from about 100° C. to about 500° C., or any range 
subsumed therein. Other temperature limits may be selected 
for other materials. In one example, this model showed a 
plasma peak temperature of about 6350° K when the thermal 
conductivity of thermal layer is about 0.6 W/mK. A higher 
thermal conductivity would result in lower bulb wall tempera 
ture at the expense of lowerplasma peak temperature and less 
brightness. A solid alumina waveguide body in direct contact 
with the bulb, with thermal conductivity in a range of 20 to 40 
W/mK, would result in a lower plasma temperature and lower 
brightness. On the other hand, a quartz bulb surrounded by air 
would need to operate at lower power (with lower brightness) 
to keep the bulb cool enough to avoid damage to the quartz. 
Example embodiments using a higher temperature material 
(such as a bulb having walls formed out of a portion of an 
alumina waveguide body) may operate at a higher tempera 
ture and permit materials with different thermal conductivity 
to be used. As described above, the ends of the bulb may also 
extend beyond the plasma region inside the bulb (e.g., bulbs 
extending beyond the Surfaces of the waveguide). 

In example embodiments, use of a Solid waveguide, a par 
tial heat sink in contact with the Surface of the waveguide, a 
material with lower thermal conductivity between the bulb 
and the waveguide and a Small bulb may result in a luminous 
efficiency of between 80 lumens/watt and 120 lumens/watt or 
any range Subsumed therein. Example embodiments may 
result in a total brightness of between 8,000 and 12,000 
lumens, or any range subsumed therein, or more at powers 
between 100-150 watts, or any range subsumed therein. For 
instance, a lamp according to an example embodiment may 
have a total brightness of more than 10,000 lumens at a power 
of about 100 watts. In another example, a lamp according to 
an example embodiment may have a total brightness of more 
than 12,000 lumens at a power of about 150 watts. It is 
believed that these results may be achieved both initially and 
after various benchmarks, such as 100 hours, 1000 hours or 
10000 hours of lamp operation. In addition, damage to the 
bulb may be avoided by maintaining the temperature of the 
bulb surfaces below the working temperature of the bulb 
material and by extending the ends of the bulb outside the 
Surfaces of the waveguide (and away from the region of peak 
plasma temperature). For example, even after 100 hours, 
1000 hours or 10000 hours of lamp operation at or above 
10000 lumens, it is believed that the above luminous effi 
ciency and total brightness may be achieved without melting 
or significant degradation of transmittance of the quartz (e.g., 
loss of 5-20% or more of transmittance in any region of the 
bulb or any range Subsumed therein). These are examples 
only and lower or higher brightness may be achieved with 
other example embodiments. 
The above methods may be used to control the thermal 

losses in both electrodeless bulbs and bulbs containing elec 
trodes. A bulb may be formed from a discharge envelope of 
quartz, Sapphire or other material or may beformed in part by 
the walls of a waveguide or lamp body. The bulb may be 
electrodeless and use a waveguide or coil to couple power into 
the bulb or use a pair of discharge electrodes in the bulb 
comprising tungsten and/or other metals between which a 
discharge is maintained. A power source provides power to 
the electrodes to produce a discharge. A heat sink may be 
placed in at least partial contact with the bulb wall. In an 
example embodiment, the heat sink may be in at least partial 
contact with the bulb wall around the discharge region of the 
bulb where the plasma is formed (for example, the region 
between the electrodes in a bulb with electrodes). The heat 
sink may comprise a solid material Such as a dielectric mate 
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rial with a dielectric constant greater than 2. In example 
embodiments, alumina or alumina powder may be used. In 
other example embodiments, any of the thermal layer mate 
rials described above may be used. In example embodiments, 
the heat sink may be a waveguide or Solid lamp body or a 
thermal layer between a bulb and a waveguide or lamp body 
or a combination of the foregoing. The heat sink provides a 
path for conductive heat loss from the wall of the bulb. In 
example embodiments, the thermal conductivity may be in 
the range of 0.5 to 50 watts/meter-Kelvin (W/mK) or any 
range subsumed therein. The thermal conductivity of the heat 
sink and area of contact between the heat sink and bulb wall 
may be configured such that the wall temperature of the bulb 
is maintained below a level that would damage the bulb 
material or cause significant wall reaction between the fill 
ingredients, the bulb material, and/or the electrode materials. 
In example embodiments, the heat sink and area of contact 
between the heat sink and bulb wall may be configured to 
enable inner bulb wall loadings above 1.5 W/mm for high 
luminous efficacy and long lamp life. As described above, 
luminous efficiency of 80-120 lumens/watt or any range sub 
sumed therein and high total brightness of more than 12,000 
lumens may be achieved using these thermal management 
techniques. 
What is claimed is: 
1. An electrodeless plasma lamp comprising: 
a lamp body; 
a feed to provide power to the lamp body at a resonant 

frequency for the lamp body; 
an elongate bulb containing a fill to form a light emitting 

plasma, an interior Volume of the bulb being less than a 
volume of the lamp body; and 

two electrically conductive Surfaces proximate opposed 
ends of the bulb, an electric field extending between the 
two electrically conductive surfaces when power is pro 
vided to the lamp body to form the light emitting plasma, 
and wherein a distance between the two electrically 
conductive Surfaces is less than an inner length of the 
bulb. 

2. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
bulb has an axis of rotational symmetry and the electric field 
extends along the axis of rotational symmetry. 

3. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
distance between the two electrically conductive surfaces is 
greater than 2 mm. 

4. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
lamp body includes a recess in a lower portion of the lamp 
body, a top surface of the recess comprising one of the two 
electrically conductive Surfaces. 

5. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
lamp body includes an opening in an upper portion of the 
lamp body, one of the two electrically conductive surfaces 
forming a perimeter of the opening. 

6. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
inner length of the bulb is between 4 mm and 20 mm. 

7. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
interior volume of the bulb is less than about 750 mm. 

8. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein at 
least one of the two electrically conductive surfaces is metal 
lic coating on an upper Surface of the lamp body. 

9. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
bulb is positioned proximate the two electrically conductive 
surfaces so that both ends of the bulb are exposed to regions 
of reduced electric field intensity. 

10. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
electrically conductive surfaces surround a perimeter of the 
bulb. 
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11. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein 
inner ends of the bulb are exposed to an external environment 
of the lamp body. 

12. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
lamp body resonates in a fundamental resonant mode. 

13. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
feed is a probe that extends into the lamp body. 

14. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
lamp body comprises a dielectric material having a dielectric 
constant greater than about 2. 

15. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
waveguide body is circular cylindrical in shape. 

16. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
waveguide body is a rectangular prism in shape. 

17. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein one 
of the two electrically conductive surfaces is a planar upper 
Surface of the lamp body, the planar upper Surface including 
an opening through which the bulb extends. 

18. The plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the volume of the 
lamp body is at least five times greater than the interior 
Volume of the bulb. 

19. The plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the volume of the 
lamp body is at least tentimes greater than the interior Volume 
of the bulb. 

20. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
frequency is less than about 1 GHz, the interior volume of the 
bulb is less than about 750 mm, and the volume of the lamp 
body is at least five times greater than the interior volume of 
the bulb. 

21. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
frequency is less than about 1 GHz, the interior volume of the 
bulb is less than about 750 mm, and the volume of the 
dielectric body is at least ten times greater than the interior 
Volume of the bulb. 

22. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 1, wherein the 
frequency is less than 1 GHz. 

23. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 9, wherein the 
electrically conductive surfaces proximate the bulb are each 
spaced from a corresponding end of the bulb. 

24. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 23, wherein the 
ends of the bulb extend beyond the electrically conductive 
surfaces by more than 10% of the inner length of the bulb. 

25. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 23, wherein 
inner ends of the bulb extend beyond the electrically conduc 
tive surfaces by more than 1 mm. 

26. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 25, wherein 
inner ends of the bulb extend beyond the electrically conduc 
tive surfaces by more than 2.5 mm. 

27. An electrodeless plasma lamp comprising: 
a resonant structure comprising two electrically conduc 

tive surfaces, a first electrically conductive surface form 
ing an outer shell having a opening; 

an elongate bulb containing a fill that forms a light emitting 
plasma, the bulb being positioned at least partially 
within the opening and with ends of the bulb proximate 
the two electrically conductive surfaces and the bulb 
having an interior Volume less thana Volume of the lamp 
body; and 

a feed to provide power to the lamp body at a resonant 
frequency for the lamp body, wherein an electric field 
extends between the two electrically conductive sur 
faces when power is provided to the resonant structure to 
form the light emitting plasma, and a distance between 
the two electrically conductive surfaces is less than an 
inner length of the bulb. 
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28. An electrodeless plasma lamp comprising: 
a resonator operating in a fundamental resonant mode, the 

resonator comprising a first electrically conductive 
material having an electrically conductive Surface 
enclosing a dielectric body with a dielectric constant 
greater than 2; 

a feed to provide power to the resonator at a frequency at 
which the resonator operates in the fundamental reso 
nant mode; 

an elongate bulb containing a fill to form a light emitting 
plasma when the resonator resonates in the fundamental 
resonant mode, the bulb having an interior Volume that is 
less than the Volume of the resonator and being Sup 
ported proximate an upper Surface of the resonator by 
the dielectric material, the bulb having a first end posi 
tioned proximate a first electrically conductive Surface 
of the first electrically conductive material; and 

a second electrically conductive material having a second 
electrically conductive Surface proximate a second end 
of bulb, wherein an electrical field extends between the 
first and second electrically conductive surfaces and the 
distance between the first electrically conductive surface 
and the second electrically conductive surface is less 
than an inner length of the bulb. 

29. The electrodeless plasma lamp comprising: 
a resonator having an upper side, a lower side and at least 

one side wall connecting the upper side and the lower 
side, the at least one side wall comprising a side electri 
cally conductive Surface; 

a feed to provide power to the resonator at a frequency at 
which the resonator operates in a fundamental resonant 
mode; 

a bulb containing a fill to formalight emitting plasma when 
the resonator resonates in the fundamental resonant 
mode, the bulb having an interior volume that is less than 
the Volume of the resonator and being Supported proxi 
mate the upper side of the resonator, 

a first electrically conductive surface electrically con 
nected to the side electrically conductive surface, a por 
tion of the first electrically conductive surface terminat 
ing proximate a first end of the bulb. 

a second electrically conductive surface terminating proxi 
mate a second end of the bulb, wherein a electric field 
extends between the portion of the electrically conduc 
tive surface proximate the first end of the bulb and the 
second electrically conductive Surface proximate the 
second end of the bulb. 

30. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 29, wherein the 
bulb is supported in the resonator by a dielectric material 
having a dielectric constant greater than 2. 

31. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 29, wherein the 
dielectric material supporting the bulb is spaced from the 
lower side of the resonator. 

32. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 29, wherein the 
first electrically conductive surface extends across the upper 
surface of the resonator. 

33. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 29, wherein a 
plane in which the upper side of the resonator lies extends 
through the bulb. 

34. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 29, wherein the 
first electrically conductive surface extends across the upper 
surface of the resonator. 
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35. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 29, wherein the 
first electrically conductive surface surrounds a perimeter of 
the first end of the bulb. 

36. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 29, wherein the 
second electrically conductive Surface terminating proximate 5 
the second end of the bulb surrounds a perimeter of the second 
end of the bulb. 

37. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 29, wherein the 
first electrically conductive surface surrounds a perimeter of 

36 
38. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 29, wherein the 

resonator is circular cylindrical in shape. 
39. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 29, wherein the 

resonator is a rectangular prism in shape. 
40. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 29, wherein the 

resonator includes an air cavity below the bulb and between 
the upper side and the lower side. 

41. The electrodeless plasma lamp of claim 29, wherein the 
first end and second end of the bulb are exposed from a body 

the first end of the bulb, and the second electrically conduc- 10 of the resonator. 
tive surface terminating proximate the second end of the bulb 
surrounds a perimeter of the second end of the bulb. 
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